



ENGINEERING RESEARCH DIVISION Air Force Civil Engineering Support Agency Civil Engineering Laboratory Tyndall Air Force Base, Florida 32403



DTIC QUALITY LINSPERCED 1

NOTICE

PLEASE DO NOT REQUEST COPIES OF THIS REPORT FROM HQ AFCESA/RA (AIR FORCE CIVIL ENGINEERING SUPPORT AGENCY). ADDITIONAL COPIES MAY BE PURCHASED FROM:

> NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE 5285 PORT ROYAL ROAD SPRINGFIELD, VIRGINIA 22161

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT AGENCIES AND THEIR CONTRACTORS REGISTERED WITH DEFENSE TECHNICAL INFORMATION CENTER SHOULD DIRECT REQUESTS FOR COPIES OF THIS REPORT TO:

> DEFENSE TECHNICAL INFORMATION CENTER CAMERON STATION ALEXANDRIA, VIRGINIA 22314

UNCLASSIFIED

CURITY	CLASSIFICA	TION OF	THIS	PAGE

SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE		در مندور میرون				
	REPORT DOCUM	TENTATION	PAGE			
1a. REPORT SECURITY CLASSIFICATION		16. RESTRICTIVE	MARKINGS			
Unclassified		None				
2a. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION AUTHORITY		3. DISTRIBUTION	AVAILABILITY O	FREPORT		
2b. DECLASSIFICATION / DOWNGRADING SCHEDU	LE	Unlimited				
4. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBE	R(S)	5. MONITORING	ORGANIZATION R	EPORT NUMBER	S)	
WBE Report No. 228-001		CEL-TR-92	-25			
6a. NAME OF PERFORMING ORGANIZATION	6b. OFFICE SYMBOL	7a. NAME OF MO	DNITORING ORGA	NIZATION		
Wilfred Baker Engineering, Inc.	(If applicable)	Air Force	Civil Engine	eering Supp	ort Agency	
6c. ADDRESS (City, State, and ZIP Code)		7b. ADDRESS (Cit	y, State, and ZIP	Code)		
8700 Crownhill, Suite 310		HQ AFCESA	/RACS			
• San Antonio, Texas 78209-1128		Tyndall A	FB, Florida	32403		
Ba. NAME OF FUNDING/SPONSORING	86. OFFICE SYMBOL	9. PROCUREMENT	INSTRUMENT ID	ENTIFICATION N	UMBER	
ORGANIZATION HQ AFCESA/RACS	(If applicable)	Contract	No. F08635-9	91-C-0189		
Sc. ADDRESS (City, State, and ZIP Code)		10. SOURCE OF F	UNDING NUMBER	IS		
HQ AFCESA/RACS		PROGRAM	PROJECT	TASK	WORK UNIT	
Tyndall AFB, Florida 32403		65502F	3005	00	77	
11 TITLE /Include Security Classification)						
QUANTITY-DISTANCE REQUIREMENTS	FOR EARTH-BERM	ED AIRCRAFT	SHELTERS			
12. PERSONAL AUTHOR(S) Mark G. Whitne	y and Kathy H. S	Spivey				
13a. TYPE OF REPORT13b. TIME COTechnicalFROM 5/2	ОVERED 2/91_то <u>2/15/9</u> 2	14. DATE OF REPO June 1	RT (Year, Month, 993	Day) 15. PAGE 51	CO' INT	
16. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTATION						
17. COSATI CODES	18. SUBJECT TERMS (C	ontinue on reverse	e if necessary and	d identify by blo	ck number)	
FIELD GROUP SUB-GROUP	0/D criteria.	explosive	storage, exp	olosive saf	etv.	
	aircraft she	lters				
19. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse if necessary	and identify by block n	umber)				
Ine subject work has been performed under Phase I of an SBIR (small business innovative research) program sponsored by Tyndall AFB. The effort concentrated on development of methods to quantify debris hazards from accidental explosions inside earth-bermed and unbermed aircraft shelters. The Phase I effort addressed shock loading, gas loading, debris breakup, and debris throw. The prediction model, Quantity-Distance Requirements for Aircraft Shelters (QDRACS), includes new programming which uses image charges and ray-tracing of shocks for the specific geometry of an aircraft shelter. Interior surfaces are divided into a grid of rectangular elements. Shock loads are calculated at each element for up to 20 munition stacks. Existing data were utilized to determine structural breakup dependence on load intensity and the formation of small or large debris. Venting is calculated using the FRANG program as a subroutine to QDRACS, but with special treatment for defining vent area and vent perimeter based on the breakup pattern, and venting provided by the door. The velocity of all missiles is calculated based on contributions (Continued)						
20. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY OF ABSTRACT	20. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY OF ABSTRACT 21. ABSTRACT SECURITY CLASSIFICATION					
22a NAME OF RESPONSIBLE INDIVIDUAL 22b. TELEPHONE (Include Area Code) 22c. OFFICE SYMBOL						
22a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE INDIVIDUAL	PT. DTIC USERS	22b. TELEPHONE	Include Area Code) 22c. OFFICE S	YMBOL	
22a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE INDIVIDUAL Capt. Richard A. Reid		22b. TELEPHONE (904 -283 -4	Include Area Code 912	HQ AFCE	Y MBO L SA/RACS	

All other editions are obsolete.

•

19. ABSTRACT (Concluded)

from both the shock and gas pressure loading. Debris dispersion is calculated using MUDEMIMP as a subroutine. Model results were compared to the Q-D criteria based on DISTANT RUNNER tests. Hazard distances for Event 4 were predicted within 20 percent, and for Event 5, within 5 percent of the DISTANT RUNNER data.

Accesion	For]
NTIS (RA&I	東	
DTIC 1	AB	Ľ	
U anno	unced		
Justifica	tion		
Ву			
Dist ibu	tion /		
A1	ailabilit	v Codes	
Diet	Avail a	and or	
UIST	- Spe	iciai I	
		}	
12-1	Į		
	1		-

UNCLASSIFIED

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

A. <u>OBJECTIVE</u>:

The project purpose is to develop a tool for the analysis and correction of hazards associated with accidental explosions inside Hardened Aircraft Shelters. This Phase 1 effort is directed toward a study of existing methods, software, and test data and the development of "first-generation" predictive software. This Phase I effort also identifies future needs to complete the project purpose.

B. <u>BACKGROUND</u>:

Explosions inside a structure can result in the throw of debris and fragments along with the venting of blast pressures. Debris are pieces of the destroyed structure which are thrown by the force of the explosion. The quantity of debris and the distances individual pieces are thrown are dependant on the construction of the building and the quantity of explosives involved. These hazards must be considered when siting these facilities and occupied areas nearby.

The quantity of debris and the distances of debris throw can be limited by either reducing the size of the explosive source or by improving the structure containing the explosive. This program investigates the development of an analysis tool to evaluate these variables.

C. <u>SCOPE</u>:

This program reviewed current literature related to the study of explosions and debris throw. Test data was also obtained to support model development. A number of analysis techniques and available computer programs were collected for evaluation of their potential use in the project. These analysis techniques and computer codes were modified to develop a user friendly program to analyze debris thrown from third generation aircraft shelters. Finally, the computer program output was validated using available test data.

D. METHODOLOGY:

Because of the limited scope of this effort, the methodology consisted of combining existing predictive tools into a program that would meet program objectives as well as provide agreement with existing data.

E. <u>RESULTS</u>:

The investigation resulted in the development of a computer code titled Quantity Distance Requirements for Earth Bermed Aircraft Shelters (QDRACS). QDRACS currently allows the user to examine a third-generation aircraft shelter for hazardous debris throw distances. The shelter geometry is idealized as a collection of surfaces divided into rectangular elements. The user is allowed to place up to 20 separate explosive stacks at different locations with varying net explosive weights and TNT equivalence. QDRACS calculates the standoffs to all elements from each explosive stack and from other surfaces. Shock pressures and impulses are calculated using curves from Reference 14. QDRACS uses a ray-tracing technique to determine shock loads on each element. Loads on each element are lumped into a single, triangular pulse.

Two modes of structural failure are considered in QDRACS: (1) breakup of a slab into small pieces caused by intense shock loads and (2) breakup of a slab into large pieces caused by long duration (gas pressure) loads. Each element is analyzed to determine which type of failure mode occurs. Gas pressure buildup inside the aircraft shelter is predicted with the FRANG computer code. Debris velocity, mass, and ricochet and roll are predicted using the MUDEMIMP code. The TRAJ computer code was adopted to calculate debris trajectory.

F. <u>CONCLUSIONS</u>:

Comparisons were made with the DISTANT RUNNER test results for two different events. The DISTANT RUNNER tests used unbermed shelters. QDRACS was executed with identical explosives stacks as in the DISTANT RUNNER tests. Hazardous distances from debris throw off the arch section of the aircraft shelter were found to compare reasonably well for the unbermed cases. Q-D criteria based on the DISTANT RUNNER tests gave maximum hazardous distances of 820 and 1300 feet for Events 4 and 5, respectively. QDRACS calculated maximum hazardous debris distances of 680 feet for Event 4 and 1,230 feet for Event 5. QDRACS distances were reduced to 490 and 860 feet for Events 4 and 5, respectively, with earth cover ranging from 2 feet on the roof to 10 feet on the sides of the arch.

G. <u>RECOMMENDATIONS</u>:

Recommendations for Phase II were made for refinement of the prediction methods and software development. Recommendations for improved prediction methods include improvement in methods for calculating breakup patterns, structural response before failure and multiple vent areas; improvement in shock prediction methods; use of a finer grid mesh to allow for better local response effects; definition of breakup under various load conditions; hazards predictions in all directions; effects of berming and barricading; and various software improvements, including addition of more shelter types and geometries, better format for user input, and customized output routines.

PREFACE

This work was performed during the period of 25 May 1991 to 15 February 1992. The work was performed by Wilfred Baker Engineering, Inc. (8700 Crownhill, Suite 310, San Antonio, Texas 78209-1128) under Contract No. F08635-91-C-0189. The project was sponsored by Headquarters Air Force Civil Engineering Support Agency, Civil Engineering laboratory, 139 Barnes Drive, Tyndall AFB, Florida 32403-6001. The technical project officer was Richard A. Reid, Capt, USAF, HQ AFCESA/RACS.

This report has been reviewed by the Public Affairs Officer (PA) and is releasable to the National Technical Information Service (NTIS). At NTIS, it will be available to the general public, including foreign nationals.

This report has been reviewed and is approved for public release.

JON B. ANDERSON, GS-13 Chief, Air Base Survivability Branch

RICHARD A. REID, Capt, ÚSAF

Project Officer

WILLIAM S. STRICKLAND, GM-14 Chief, Engineering Research Division

FRANK P. GALLAGHER III, CO1, USAF

FRANK P. GALLAGHER III, Col, USAF Director, Air Force Civil Engineering Laboratory

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Section		Title	Page			
I	INT	RODUCTION	1			
	A .	OBJECTIVE	1			
	B.	BACKGROUND	2			
	С.	PHASE I PROJECT SCOPE	3			
		1. Literature Survey	3			
		2. Review of Technical Reports and Related Test Data	3			
		3. Review of Related Analysis and Computer Programs	3			
		4. Develop or Revise Analysis of Computer Codes	4			
		5. Compare Codes with Existing Test Data	4			
		6. Reporting and Presentation Material	4			
п	LIT	ERATURE SURVEY AND REVIEW OF TECHNICAL REPORTS	5			
III	REVIEW OF RELATED ANALYSIS AND COMPUTER PROGRAMS					
	Α.	SHOCK	15			
	B.	BLASTINW	16			
	С.	FRANG	16			
	D.	MUDIMEMP	17			
	E.	COMPARISON OF PROGRAMS	18			
IV	DEV AN	VELOPMENT OR REVISION TO ANALYSIS METHODS D COMPUTER CODES	19			
	Α.	USER INPUT	19			
	B .	SHOCK LOAD PREDICTION ON INTERNAL SURFACES	19			
		1. Calculate Standoffs	24			
		2. Calculate Shock Loading on Elements	24			
		3. Combine Shocks	25			
	C.	GAS PRESSURE LOAD PREDICTION ON INTERNAL SURFACES	25			
		1. Calculate Vent Area and Perimeter	25			
		2. Vent Panel Weight and Applied Shock Impulse	26			
		3. Run FRANG to Obtain Impulse, then Recheck for Failure	26			

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Concluded)

Section			Title	Page
	D.	STR	UCTURAL RESPONSE, BREAKUP, AND DEBRIS VELOCITY	26
		1.	Wall Breach	26
		2.	Rotation and Extension Failure	28
		3.	Form Debris Groups	28
		4.	Debris Velocity and Mass	29
	Ε.	DEE	BRIS THROW AND ROLL AFTER IMPACT	29
v	CO	MPAR	E CODES WITH EXISTING TEST DATA	30
VI	RE	СОММ	IENDATIONS FOR PHASE II	31
	RE	FERE	NCES	33
-	BIBLIOGRAPHY			
•	AP	PENDI	IX: QDRACS OPERATING INSTRUCTIONS	43

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure		Page
1	QDRACS Flow Diagram	20
2	Approximate Shelter Geometry for QDRACS	22
3	Grid, Surface, and Node Definition for Shelter	23

LIST OF TABLES

<u>Table</u>		Page
1	PROJECT WORK BREAKDOWN STRUCTURE	3
2	KEY WORD GROUPS	5
3	ELEMENTS OF PREDICTION PROCEDURES	5
4	SUMMARY OF EXISTING DATA	7
5	EXISTING SOFTWARE	15
6	MAXIMUM HAZARD DISTANCE	30

SECTION I

INTRODUCTION

A. OBJECTIVE

The project purpose (including work in future phases) is to develop a tool for the analysis and correction of hazards associated with accidental explosions inside Hardened Aircraft Shelters. This Phase I effort is directed toward a study of existing methods, software, and test data and the development of "first-generation" predictive software. This Phase I effort also identifies future needs to complete the project purpose.

A facilities planner must identify hazards for a given situation and be able to investigate changes to correct the problem. Thus, the final software should allow the user to accomplish the following:

- 1. Evaluate debris dispersion and associated hazard present with an existing or planned HAS at a given site.
- 2. Evaluate site specific changes to the HAS to reduce debris throw around an existing shelter. This will include placement of barricades or earth covering.
- 3. Analyze the effect of weapon placement or arrangement in the shelter.
- 4. Analyze the effect of changes in explosive quantities in the shelter.

As an example, a facilities planner should be able to evaluate an existing shelter with the software. If the current situation presents unacceptable hazards, then he would evaluate various options. The software will define what portions of the shelter are causing the hazard. If sidewall debris are being thrown the furthest, then the placement of barricades at some short distance is a viable option. Once location and height of the barricades are defined, the software will delete all debris impacting the barricade from updated hazard calculations. The barricade height and placement can be modified as necessary. A similar approach to the problem would be to earth mound the shelter side-walls. The software will account for reduced debris velocity and recalculate throw distance. Another option would be to rearrange weapons placement in the shelter. If the original placement, for instance, were directly against or close-in to the shelter wall, then reduction in hazard distance could be calculated for a change in munitions placement.

The final software shall be able to define debris impact energies and numbers of hits at acceptor areas surrounding the shelter. This will provide design criteria for either siting or hardening acceptor buildings.

If the software is to have the above features, it must be able to distinguish between debris originating for different portions of the shelter surface. The current goal is to define the concrete shell as a surface grid, perform separate analysis of each grid area (groups of elements), then add the results for a total hazardous debris distribution. This is a significant deviation from other methods which consider an entire wall or roof to behave uniformly as a source of debris hazards. The typical aircraft shelter is too large to justify the assumption that any surface will act uniformly under all circumstances.

This Phase I effort has achieved its goal of developing a first-generation, user-friendly software and has outlined the remaining effort to complete the work. Software has been programmed utilizing new and previously developed routines. This software, named QDRACS (Quantity-Distance Requirements for Aircraft Shelters) gives debris throw predictions using state-of-the-art methods. QDRACS is a significant improvement over past methods which are labor intensive, requiring many hand calculations and the exercise of several different computer programs. QDRACS is a self contained program and, when completed at the end of Phase II, will allow the planner to make Q-D evaluations. In Phase II, development of new data and advancements in predictive methodology will be made and incorporated into QDRACS.

B. BACKGROUND

Explosions inside a structure can result in the throw of debris and fragments along with the venting of blast pressures. These hazards must be considered when siting these facilities and occupied areas nearby. Debris are pieces of the destroyed structure which are thrown by the force of the explosion. The quantity of debris and the distances individual pieces are thrown are dependent on the construction of the building and the quantity of explosives involved.

The Department of Defense provides general siting criteria in DOD 6055.9 (Ref 1) for debris throw from explosions in buildings. In certain situations, protection from hazardous fragments and debris is required, and the minimum distance is specified to be that at which the density does not exceed one fragment per 600 ft². A hazardous fragment or debris piece is defined as having an impact energy of 58 ft-lb or greater. If the distance at which this density occurs is not known, then DOD 6055.9 provides further guidance. For a Net Explosive Weight, NEW, of 100 pounds or less, a distance of 670 feet, and for a NEW above 100 pounds, a distance of 1,250 feet, are established as meeting the hazard criteria. The distance for a NEW of 100 pounds or less is for situations involving munitions which present no more high velocity fragment hazard than that from a single 500-pound MK82 bomb. DOD 6055.9 does not have a similar restriction for the condition where the NEW is greater than 100 pounds. Again, these criteria are not specific to any particular structure type.

The DOD sponsored testing under the "DISTANT RUNNER" program (2) and related analysis in an attempt to develop hazards criteria specifically for the third-generation Hardened Aircraft Shelter (HAS). This work established Quantity-Distance, Q-D, criteria in directions to the side, front and rear of a shelter. These criteria were adopted into DOD 6055.9, Chapter 10, "Theater of Operations Quantity-Distance," Section C, "Airfields Used Only By Military Aircraft." When the Net Explosive Quantity, NEQ, is greater than 50 kg and up to 5,000 kg, the safety distances are:

> Front: $D = 20Q^{1/3}$ Side: $D = 25Q^{1/3}$ Rear: $D = 16Q^{1/3}$

where Q is in kg and D in meters. When the NEQ is 50 kg or less, there is a fragment hazard distance of 80 meters to the front and is "nil" to the side and rear. All of the above hazard distances are for exposure to unhardened sites.

DISTANT RUNNER was a successful program resulting in much valuable information concerning debris hazards from explosions in HAS's. Upper limit Q-D criteria were defined and adopted by the Defense Department Explosive Safety Board, DDESB, as mentioned. Others have performed related experimental and engineering studies. Of particular note is the Norwegian government which has funded several programs, the results are which were included in the developments of this study. The effort described in this report involves development of a prediction tool to define debris hazards for more specific circumstances than that available in the past. Specifically, this is the first step toward development of software which will allow prediction of debris throw for a given situation and engineering analysis of design alternatives to reduce debris throw.

C. PROJECT SCOPE

TABLE 1. PROJECT WORK BREAKDOWN STRUCTURE						
WBS Item	Торіс					
1	Literature Survey					
2	Review of Technical Reports and Related Test Data					
3	Review of Related Analysis and Computer Programs					
4	Develop or Revise Analysis or Computer Codes					
5	Compare Codes with Existing Test Data					
6	Reporting and Presentation Material					

The scope of work for the Phase I effort is in accordance with the Work Breakdown Structure in Table 1:

1. Literature Survey

A computer-assisted literature survey was completed and pertinent reports added to those previously on hand. An extensive bibliography was prepared including all documents collected along with many on related issues.

2. Review of Technical Reports and Related Test Data

The most relevant documents identified in the attached bibliography have been reviewed. This includes work under the DISTANT RUNNER program and that funded by the Norwegian government (3 and 4). In addition, reports covering a recent test program conducted for the Department of Energy concerning characterization of debris hazards for reinforced concrete operating bays were studied.

3. Review of Related Analysis and Computer Programs

Several computer programs identified have been used in the prediction of confined explosion blast loading and prediction of debris throw. Previously existing software and debris hazard prediction methods were principally directed toward explosions inside box shaped cubicles and for explosives quantities less than 500 lb. Recently developed prediction methods, Reference 5, while providing a significant improvement in previous state-of-the-art methodology, involves miscellaneous hand calculation and the separate exercise of several computer codes. These methods, in their current format, are not suited to adequately fulfil the program objectives. Modifications of existing software and much new work were determined to be necessary.

4. Develop or Revise Analysis of Computer Codes

Substantial development of software was made with two goals in mind. First, the predictions methods must be directly applicable to aircraft shelters. Second, the software should be user friendly and self contained under one program.

As mentioned, previously existing software and methods are principally directed toward box-shaped cubicles such as weapons manufacturing operating bays. Because of the different geometry of an HAS, a new shock loads prediction scheme was developed and selected for use in QDRACS over existing software. Gas load predictions in QDRACS used existing software for this Phase I effort; however, substantial revisions of this element are recommended in Phase II. Slab breakup, debris size selection, and debris velocity calculation schemes and associated programming were all developed under this Phase I effort. Debris throw utilized existing software, with some programming required for arrangement and presentation of input and output.

The software developed is useable on an IBM-compatible DOS-based PC. The software is self contained. The user does not have to exercise several different programs, transferring input and output between them, nor make hand calculations at intermediate steps. QDRACS has easy to use menus, with input and output that are convenient to the user, with further improvements planned for Phase II.

5. Compare Codes with Existing Test Data

QDRACS results were compared with results of the DISTANT RUNNER test program. Reasonable comparisons were achieved in line with Phase I expectations. Improvements are planned for Phase II.

6. Reporting and Presentation Material

This report summarizes work accomplished under the Phase I project. Presentation material which provides an overview of the work and the software produced has been submitted separately.

SECTION II

LITERATURE SURVEY AND REVIEW OF TECHNICAL REPORTS

A survey of technical literature was completed to identify pertinent documents related to debris hazards in general, and debris hazards from explosions inside hardened aircraft shelters. The survey included review of in-house documents and document abstracts identified in a computer-aided search of the literature. The electronic service DIALOG was utilized, with key words input in the following groups.

TABLE 2. KEY WORD GROUPS					
Group 1	Group 2	Group 3	Group 4		
Explosive(s)	Aircraft	Shelter	Safety		
Detonation	Storage	Magazine	Quantity-Distance		
Blast	Ammunition	Earth Berm(e)	Testing		
Explosion	Weapons	Bunker	Model		
		Arch			

A listing of reports identified which are specific to debris hazards due to explosions inside hardened aircraft shelters is provided, followed by a complete bibliography of pertinent reports identified in the literature survey.

Review of these and other documents reveal that the prediction of debris hazards must include a definition of the internal blast load history, a prediction of the response of the structure to that load, and the subsequent throw of debris. Recent debris prediction methods tend to rely on a combination of analytical and empirical procedures rather than either one alone. Prediction procedures for debris hazards are typified by the elements defined in Table 3 below.

TABLE 3. ELEMENTS OF PREDICTION PROCEDURES

- 1. Shock loading on internal surfaces
- 2. Gas pressure load
- 3. Structural Breakup
- 4. Debris velocity
- 5. Debris throw to first impact
- 6. Roll or ricochet after impact

A similar structure was adopted for this study and programmed into the QDRACS software.

Numerous reports were examined to identify test data, prediction methods, and software concerning debris formation and hazards. A summary is provided in Table 4 of debris test data and accident surveys which report debris throw data for a variety of building types. This information provided vital insight into understanding the mechanics involved in debris formation and throw.

TABLE 4. SUMMARY OF EXISTING DATA[®]

-

•••

.

General Notes	Acceptor side color coded; no. of places, mass and wel. recorded for vel. recorded for ter, and interior; also data for 2 shapes	Charge range 1-3 (be standoff = 1.25 ft	Explorive on 2nd floor in feeder to centrifue Bldp 305 centrifue Bldp 305 11/2/78, approx. 11 lbs Mitrocellulese	Bacchus Plant, Mer- cules Pouder Co., Nagra, Utah, 10/5/61
Missile Nep	98Å	no dubris thrown	Ę	Ē
Debria Velocity Nessured	Largest and aver- age	no debris thrown	N/A	1 /1
Debris Ness Nessured	largest and avg. mass and no. of pleces	no debris thrown	some pleces	some pieces
failure Nodea Observed	local breach and flexural	wait crack- ing, partial wait fall over	not avail- able	not avail- able
Energy/ Bidg. Vol.	V/N	R/N	0.011 lb/cu ft	350 the, volume unknown
Scaled Stand- offs,z (ft/lb*1/3)	0.3 < z < 0.88	0.87 < z < 1.25	rot available	not available
Number of Tests	X	*	V/N	V/R
Accident or Test	1/6 acale component test	full acate component test	accident	acc I dent
Component or Building Description	Scaled, unlaced R/C parels, representing 9'x9'x1' or 1.5' divid- ing walls w/mo. 4 bars EMEF 4, 7, 6 or 12" o.c. Full scale. Tested parels were 1 or 3 sides clamped.	Hamonry dividing walls, 5' wide x 5' high x 8" thick, made w/full acale blocks, rebar #6 a 48" o.c. (2 bars). Report indicates fixed base-questionable (other 3 sides free).	steel frame w/mmeonry end walls, frangible sidewalls, correte floors, bricks: irmer 2 1/2 x 3 7/16 x 7 3/4 in, outer 2 1/2 x 3 5/8 in, Four story x 8 in, Four story x 8 in, Four all rect. bidg-36' x 72' x 33! high x 8/C south wall 20" R/C so	3 side, 12" R/C & earth mounded; one side wood, wood floore, shingle roof, no firewalls, sandfilled bullet ahield in front. Bidg dimensions not given
Ref.	•	•	ê	ê
l ten Ko.	-	2	n	•

^aThis table is adapted from material in Fragment and Debris Nazard Evaluation. Scale feat Requirements and Test Plan, Final Test Plan, and an Aroject 06-2362; prepered by Charles J. Cauald, et al., Southwast Research Institute, San Antonio, TX, March 7, 1980. References for the data are the end of the table.

.

TABLE 4. SUMMARY OF EXISTING DATA (Continued)

-

			·		<u> </u>	
General Notes	Explosion centered, 570 the Mitrocellu- icee total. Bidg 3560, Hercules Powder Col, VA	Explosive in bey 8 (estimated as 25' x 25' x 18') of Bidg 11-14.0 4 Pentex Plant, 3/30/77, sym- pethetic detomation of 2 charges, 76 & 75 ths	Estimated 5000 lb TWI equiv. from Polaris and other materials and Alleghary Ballistics Lab, 4/27/63	4200 lbs MG Witration Mouse, Radford AAP, Bidg 9463, 62' x 38' x 15' estimated	6601 lbs of Petrin Arylate in loaded (totel ur. 10,645 lbs) Mike Zebla motor, Redatome Arsenel, Alabame Bidg 7657, B/19/59	Probable deflagra- tion of 1100 the propellant motor perindrical ateel cell with top hatches
Nissile Nap	yes	88	99 (88	yes	88 4
Debris Velocity Measured	V/N	V/N	V/N		V/N	V/N
Debris Mass Neasured	some pieces	some pieces	Yea	yea	yea	yes
Fallure Nodes Observed	not avail- able	block well and frangi- ble roof destroyed; flexural and shear damage shear damage			A/N	metal siding stripped from frame, CAU debris, test cell pieces & hatch thrown
Energy/ Bldg. Vol.	570 lbe, volume unknown	0.0134 lb/cu ft	0.029 lb/cu ft	0.14 lb/cu ft	6000 (b TNT, vol- umknoun	0.0083 (b/cu ft
Scaled Stand- offs,z (ft/(b**1/3)	estimeted at 1.0	not available	not available	not available	not available	not available
Number of Tests	N/N	A/N	V/N	K/N	K/N	< / R
Accident or Test	ecc i dent	accident	accident	accident	accident	accident
Component or Building Description	Wood frame an concrete foundation, asbestos shingle roof. 16' x 16', height unknown, long porch in front	Bidg with 4 HE bays, 3 walls R/C with exterior CRU walls, frangible roof (steel purlins with light insulated pamels)	concrete block and wood frame building	R/C walls, earth backed	18" K/C walls, endwalls with earth berm (23' width), 18" K/C slab roof	Metal frame bidg with Light metal siding, Lower 1/4 of bidg is CNU, 60' x 64' x 44'
Ref.	9	ê	e	Ŷ	(q)	(c)
щ. Т. Т.	n	•	~	•	•	2

٠

.

.

•

8

TABLE 4. SUMMARY OF EXISTING DATA (Continued)

Time Brit Comment of Multi- constraints Constraint Constraint <thc< th=""><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></thc<>						
Lie Component of a building Actions Actions Called Statut Files Option Mature Mature <th>General Notes</th> <th>Velocity, size dis- tribution of debris; airblast in donor & vented blast; exter- nal (bads on accep- nal (bads on accep- respone; tests done at MES</th> <th>10000 kg full scale; airblest meeure- ments in 2 direc- tions out to z = 130 ft/lb*1/3</th> <th>2292 and 9166 the Tritonal in 2 tests (THT equiv. 1.64) called DisTANT RUB- MER Events 4 and 5 respectively; bidg volume = 164,400 cu ft</th> <th>Model tests repli- cate Event 5 of D15- Tau Rummer only. 0-D for debris hazerd reproduced by model but model debris is mesured debris is mesured terger than full scale debris</th> <th>Report is in German</th>	General Notes	Velocity, size dis- tribution of debris; airblast in donor & vented blast; exter- nal (bads on accep- nal (bads on accep- respone; tests done at MES	10000 kg full scale; airblest meeure- ments in 2 direc- tions out to z = 130 ft/lb*1/3	2292 and 9166 the Tritonal in 2 tests (THT equiv. 1.64) called DisTANT RUB- MER Events 4 and 5 respectively; bidg volume = 164,400 cu ft	Model tests repli- cate Event 5 of D15- Tau Rummer only. 0-D for debris hazerd reproduced by model but model debris is mesured debris is mesured terger than full scale debris	Report is in German
Time Brit. Compared of a start of st	Niasi le Nap	Ş.	8 84	99.	88.	£
Time Brit. Component or Building Accident Runder of Building Accident Runder (r/r/brit/3) Bearrend (r/r/brit/3) Bearrend (r/r/brit/3) Bearrend (r/r/r	Debris Velocity Measured	SU 075	ŧ,	yes) ae	ş.
Item Ref. Component or Building Accident Number of Scaled Stend; Energy(. Failure Observed 11 (d) Bur led MC, seambly text 1 //(1/1 root 2.7 1 //(1/2) 1 //(1/2) 1 //(1/2) 1 //(1/2) 0.0055 root 0 ///(1/2) 0 ////(1/2) 0 ////(1/2) 0 ////(1/2) 0 ////(1/2) 0 ////(1/2) 0 ////(1/2) 0 /////////(1/2) 0 ////////////////////////////////////	Debris Ness Nessured	Kes .	yes	yes	Yes	Ę.
Item Ref. Component or Building Accident Number of Scaled Stand- Discription Farty (1/1, 1) or Tast Tests (1/1/1, 1) result Component or Building Accident Number of Scaled Stand- Discription Energy (1/2, and N) 11 (d) Burled N/C, assembly the row units himsed N/C and (1/1, 1) result resols 0.005 2.7 0.005 12 (d) Burled N/C, assembly the row of units resols and (1/2, and the row of the stand- mate of the stand- burled N/C states, acch test (1/1/1, 1) resols resols 0.05 2.4.0 0.16 10/cut ft 12 (d) State States Norme- baged N/C states, acch test (3 = 3 = 3) 3.20 0.35 2.4.0 0.16 10/cut ft 13 (1/3) States action with states 2.7.10 0.35 2.4.0.0 0.35 2.4.0.0 0.05 13 (1/3) States States 0.16 10/cut ft 2.5 0.000 0.000 13 (1/3) States States 1.4 1.100 0.35 2.4.0.0 0.100 0.000 13 (1/3) States States 0.100 0.35 0.100 <th>Failure Nodes Observed</th> <td>roof parals, ramp, doors throam; cell walls pushed into soil</td> <td>stabe close to charge broke into many pieces; other perts of shelter break into whole stabe</td> <td>R/C arch fragmented into many small pieces</td> <td>fragmented into many amail pieces</td> <td>depending on loading, some had flexural cracking, others frag- mented</td>	Failure Nodes Observed	roof parals, ramp, doors throam; cell walls pushed into soil	stabe close to charge broke into many pieces; other perts of shelter break into whole stabe	R/C arch fragmented into many small pieces	fragmented into many amail pieces	depending on loading, some had flexural cracking, others frag- mented
Team Net. Component or Building Accident Number of Text Scaled Stend- offsiz 10. Buried R/C, assembly rest 1 full, 1 roof = 2.7 (r/(be/r/s)/2) 11 (d) Buried R/C, assembly test 1 full, 1 roof = 2.7 (r/(be/r/s)/2) 11 (d) Buried R/C, assembly test 1 full, 1 roof = 2.7 (r/(be/r/s)/2) 11 (d) Buried R/C, assembly test 1 full, 1 roof = 2.7 (r/(be/r/s)/2) 12 (e) Buried R/C, assembly test 3 a 1:20 (r/(c) secore row 1/ght) 12 (e) Brid Marrier test 3 a 1:20 (r/(c) secore row 1/ght) 12 (e) Brid Marrier test 3 a 1:20 (r/(c) secore row 1/ght) 13 (f) Brid Marrier test 2 a 0.06 (r/(c) secore row 1/ght) 13 (f) Scd generation U.S. A/C test 2 cold 13 (f) Scd generation U.S. A/C test 1 moore row 14 (f) Scd generation U.S. A/C test 2 cold	Energy/ Bldg. Vol.	0.025 lb/cu ft	0.16 lb/cu ft	0.020 tb/cu ft end 0.082 tb/cut ft	0.082 lb/cu ft	0.49-30 lb/cu ft
Item Net. Component or Building Accident Number of Tests 10. No. Description or Test Tests 11. (d) Burled R/C, satembly test 1 full, 1 huld' 11. (d) Burled R/C, satembly test 1 full, 1 huld' 11. (d) Burled R/C, satembly test 1 full, 1 huld' 12. (e) 3rd generation Norw- test 3 1:00 12. (e) 3rd generation Norw- test 3 1:00 13. (f) 3rd generation Norw- test 3 1:00 13. (f) 3rd generation U.S. A/C test 2-full 14. (g) Nodel str 2-full 5-full 15. (f) 3rd generation U.S. A/C test 2-full 16. 3rd generation U.S. A/C test 2-full 17. 13. (f) 3rd generation U.S. A/C test 13. (f) 3rd generation U.S. A/C	Scaled Stand- offs,z (ft/lb*1/3)	roof = 2.7 ramp = 7.5 walls: 0.6 < z < 4.0	welle: 0.35 < z < 0.64 roof: z = 0.88	simultaneous detomation of several muni- tions distrib- uted throughout the shelter	simultaneous detomation of several muni- tions in shelter tions	general (y, explosives cen- tered
Item Nef. Component or Building Accident No. Burled R/C, sesembly test 11 (d) Burled R/C, sesembly test 12 (d) Jrd generation Norse- test 12 (s) Jrd generation Norse- test 12 (s) Jrd generation Norse- test 13 Jrd generation Norse- test test 13 (s) Jrd generation U.S. A/C test 13 (f) Jrd generation U.S. A/C test 13 (f) Jrd generation U.S. A/C test 13 (f) Jrd generation U.S. A/C test 14 (g) arcth unbermed in test 15 (f) Jrd generation U.S. A/C test 16 frame Test test	Number of Tests	1 full, 1 half scale	3 8 1:20 4 8 1:100	2-full scale	5-1/10 scale	18 modela 1/10 scale
Item Ref. Component or Building No. No. Description by Burled R/C, seembly toof under 2' of soil (pantex 12-64 bay). Ramp (1/2 scile only) is constonting to the cover on light mat cover on light mat cover on light setal frame (12 (e) 3rd generation Norwe- gian A/C shelter, arch gian A/C shelter, arch top of arch undermed in top of arch undermed in top of arch undermed in off-centered, under- ground chamber (1) 3rd generation U.S. A/C steel (Frame trans, 7' x 12' x 2.8' high (h) Not is acut atent of therior trees aupported by an etent liner, 71' x 120' top of tent liner, 71' x 120' top of arch under- ground chamber (1) steel frame trees aupported by an etent liner, 71' x 120' trams, 7' x 12' x 2.8' high (h) V/C box megazines-4 trend in atent trend	Accident or Test	Ţ	Ţ	test	ž	tert
Time Time <th< th=""><th>Component or Building Description</th><th>Burled R/C, assembly boys with hinged R/C roof under 2' of soil (Pentex 12-66 boy). Ramp (122 sele only) is Cemesto with alumi- rum cover on light metal frems</th><th>3rd generation Norwe- gian A/C shelter, arch shaped R/C 2im x 35m x 7.5m, earth mounding up to 2.75m on sidenall, top of arch unbermed in teat, ME storage in off-centered, under- ground chamber</th><th>3rd generation U.S. A/C shelter, R/C arch structure with interior steel liner, 71' x 120' x 28'. Door is a steel/R/C composite plate supported by an external steel frame</th><th>Model scale tests of item 13-s/C arch with steel liner, door steel plate and S/C compos- ite with asternal steel freme, 7' x 12' x 2.8' high</th><th>R/C box megazines -4 types, all flat slabe, single layer rebar cen- tered in slabs, one or more door openings in each model</th></th<>	Component or Building Description	Burled R/C, assembly boys with hinged R/C roof under 2' of soil (Pentex 12-66 boy). Ramp (122 sele only) is Cemesto with alumi- rum cover on light metal frems	3rd generation Norwe- gian A/C shelter, arch shaped R/C 2im x 35m x 7.5m, earth mounding up to 2.75m on sidenall, top of arch unbermed in teat, ME storage in off-centered, under- ground chamber	3rd generation U.S. A/C shelter, R/C arch structure with interior steel liner, 71' x 120' x 28'. Door is a steel/R/C composite plate supported by an external steel frame	Model scale tests of item 13-s/C arch with steel liner, door steel plate and S/C compos- ite with asternal steel freme, 7' x 12' x 2.8' high	R/C box megazines -4 types, all flat slabe, single layer rebar cen- tered in slabs, one or more door openings in each model
T T T T T T	Ref. No.	Ð	•	S	<u>ê</u>	ફ
	1 ten	:	12	13	*	\$

•

TABLE 4. SUPPARY OF EXISTING DATA (Continued)

-

.

1.1.1.1.Comment to Building (1.1.1)Colump (1.1.1)<								
Item Ref Conference Multifier Conference Multifier Conference Multifier Conference Multifier Material Multifier	General Notes	Wells were "melled" to support frame: some separation of sheetrock from atuda during fiight	Walls seemed to form several flamure cracks at about 1/3 height and had large fregments detormined according to these cracks			Scattering occurred after 2-3 large fregments hit the ground	Nain fragment in center section	Relationship estab- lished betwan beam atructural permenters, applied fragment velocity
UseRef.Company of the closedAccidentRemere of closedReservedControl of ClosedReservedReserved16(1)Bescriptionor TextText12UIS Shock Turnel17-3.3print part of all of the velocityReservedReserved17(1)Bescriptiontext12UIS Shock Turnel17-3.4print part of all of the velocityNeurosci17(1)Concretes block units withtext12UIS Shock Turnel13-4-10server all of the velocityNeurosci17(1)Concretes block unitstext6UIS Shock Turnel13-4-10server all of the velocityNeurosci18(1)Concretes block unitstext2UIS Shock Turnel14-3.0server all of the velocityNeurosci18(1)(UI)Concretes)contin14-3.0server all of the velocityNeurosci19(1)UIS statustext2UIS Shock Turnel14-3.0server all of the velocity19(1)UIS statustext2UIS Shock Turnel14-3.0server all of the velocity20(1)UIS statustext1UIS Shock Turnel14-3.0server all of the velocity21(1)UIS statustext1UIS Shock Turnel15-3.1server all of the velocity22(1)UIS statustext1UIS Shock Turnel0.5.7textNeu22(1)Beuroscitive augorts </th <th>Mastie Nep</th> <th>2</th> <th>2</th> <th>2</th> <th>eli fregmente uithin 20'</th> <th>all fragments within 70'</th> <th>limited infe.</th> <th>V/N</th>	Mastie Nep	2	2	2	eli fregmente uithin 20'	all fragments within 70'	limited infe.	V/N
Team Ref. Component or Building Accident Reader Team Team Team Desired 16 10 Bescription or Test Test 11, 73, 3 Broth out if Bescription Bescription 16 (1) Bescription or Test 12 Bescription	Debria Velocity Neeured	ş.	<u>E</u>	<u>F</u>	2	2	2	8
Item Ref. Component or Building Accident Number of Tests Section State Energy/ (1/10 ¹ /12) Section State Sectio	Debris Nees Neesured	entire will only	٤	2	8	2	2	<u>F</u>
Team Ref. Component or Building Accident Rest of seal stand- offsize Energy. 16 (1) Bescription or Test Test 12 Uns Shock Turnel 1.7.3.a 17 (1) Bescription or Test test 0 Uns Shock Turnel 1.7.3.a 17 (1) Concrete black uatts test 6 Uns Shock Turnel 1.7.3.a 17 (1) Concrete black uatts test 6 Uns Shock Turnel 1.4.3.0 18 (1) Concrete black uatts test 6 Uns Shock Turnel 1.4.3.0 19 (1) Concrete black uatts test 2 Uns Shock Turnel 1.4.3.0 18 (1) Concrete black uatts test 2 Uns Shock Turnel 1.4.3.0 19 (1) Interestion test 2 Uns Shock Turnel 1.4.3.0 19 (1) Uns state 2 Uns Shock Turnel 1.4.3.0 10 (1) Uns state </th <th>Fallure Nodes Observed</th> <th>punch out of entire well from frame</th> <th>several flexural cracking & fragments according to cracks</th> <th>cracked below cen- ter, 2 frag- ments & well broke up upon landing</th> <th>2-3 large pieces along yield lines</th> <th>2-3 large places along yield times</th> <th>well breaks into aeveral large frag- ments along yield (crack) lines</th> <th>been breakup at points of maximum moment</th>	Fallure Nodes Observed	punch out of entire well from frame	several flexural cracking & fragments according to cracks	cracked below cen- ter, 2 frag- ments & well broke up upon landing	2-3 large pieces along yield lines	2-3 large places along yield times	well breaks into aeveral large frag- ments along yield (crack) lines	been breakup at points of maximum moment
Item Ref. Component or Building Accident Mumber of Text Sector Stand- (fr(1b)/12) 16 (1) Sheerrock walls with metal and tidber studs rest 12 Uts Shock furwal (fr(1b)/12) 17 (1) Sheerrock walls with metal and tidber studs text 6 Uts Shock furwal (fr(1b)/12) 17 (1) Concrete block walls text 6 Uts Shock furwal (fromed) 18 (1) Concrete block walls text 2 Uts Shock furwal (fromed) 18 (1) Clay tile walls (urwe- towered text 2 Uts Shock furwal (fromed) 19 (1) Br unveinforced brick text 2 Uts Shock furwal (fromed) 20 (1) Br unveinforced brick text 9 Uts Shock furwal (fromed) 20 (1) Br unveinforced brick text 9 Uts Shock furwal (fromed) 21 (1) Br unveinforced brick text 6 Uts Shock furwal 21 (1) Br unveinforced brick text 6 Uts Shock furwal 22 (1) Br unveinforced brick text 6 Uts Shock furwal 22 (k) Metal beens failing in text 6 Uts Shock furwal	Energy/ Bidg. Vol.	1.7-3.8 pei peek incident preseure	3.6-4.0 pai peak incident pressure	1.6-3.9 psi peak incident pressure	1.6 pei peak inci- dent pres- sure	5 pei peak incident pressure	2-8 pai peak inci- dent pres- sure	0.5 < 1 < 5 pei sec
Team Ref. Component or Building Accident Number of Tests 16 (1) Sheetrock walls with metal and timber studs 12 12 17 (1) Concreate block walls (unveriniforced), canti- tevered test 6 18 (1) Concreate block walls (unveriniforced), canti- tevered test 2 18 (1) Clay tile walls (unveriniforced), canti- tevered test 2 19 (1) Br unveiniforced brick test 9 20 (1) Br unveiniforced brick test 1 21 (1) Br unveiniforced brick test 6 22 (k) Netal beams failing in test 60 adb- ecole	Scaled Stand- offs,z (ft/lb ^{at} 1/3)	urs shock turnet	URS Shock Turnel	urs shock turnet	URS Shock Turnel	URS Shock Turnel	URS Shock Turnel	impulsive tood- ing:
Team Net. Component or Building Accident No. No. Descreption or Test 16 (1) Sheetrock wills with test test 17 (1) Concrete block wills test 17 (1) Concrete block wills test 17 (1) Concrete block wills test 18 (1) Clary tile wills (unveloped) centilerented 18 (1) Clary tile wills (unveloped) test 19 (1) Br unveloped brick test 20 (1) Br unveloped brick test 21 (1) Br unveloped brick test 23 (1) Br unveloped brick test	Number of Tests	21	•	~	•	-	•	60 exb- ecele
Item Ref. Component or Building No. No. Beecription 16 (1) Sheetrock walls with metal and rindor studs 17 (1) Concrete block walls (unveinforced), canti- tevered 18 (1) Clay tile walls (unve- tioned), cantitievered 19 (1) Br unveinforced brick 19 (1) Br unveinforced brick 11 (1) Br unveinforced brick 11 (1) Br unveinforced brick 12 (1) Br unveinforced brick 13 (1) Br unveinforced brick 14 bith simple supports 21 (1) Br unveinforced brick 15 (1) Br unveinforced brick 16 bith simple supports 21 (1) Br unveinforced brick 16 bith simple supports 22 (k) Metal beam failing in	Accident or Test	Ĩ	Ţ	ž	Ĩ	ter	Ĕ	Ĩ
Image: Second	Component or Building Description	Sheetrock walls with metal and timber atuda	concrete block walls (unreinforced), canti- levered	clay tile wills (unre- inforced), cantilevared	8" urreinforced brick with simple supports	en urreinforced brick with simple supports	8" urveinforced brick with plate supports	Metal beens failing in flexure
		9	÷	÷	0	\$	9	(k)
	<u>.</u>	4	21	5	6	8	5	8

.

•

٠

TABLE 4. SUMMARY OF EXISTING DATA (Continued)

			الأحديث ويعربها والمتحد والمراجع			
General Notes	case history assestant by Muntaville COE. Accident at Nilan AAP	Test conducted for MDCS	Accident investige- tion by NSAC. Bidg corred by Air Force, Explosives Process- ing building	Further most debris thrown use a 5 kg pice at 720m. pice at 720m bidg	Good agreement in roof velocity between 1/10 and 1/5 scales over entire load resia	UK/Australian explo- sive storage build- ings
Kissile Nap		99 Å	98. A	9		Ę
Debria Velocity Messured	N/N	yes	N/N	V/H	58	R.
Debris Ness Nessured			yes)ea		88.Á
Failure Nodes Observed	cubical did not fail. Exterior metal wall ard cement asbestos roof foiled	Say.	Debria thrown in all direc- tions	Bidg totaily destroyed with large crater	roof debris thrown	debris thrown
Energy/ Bldg. Vol.	ful ly vented	V/N	0.21 lb/ft3		1 to]2 kg/m	
Scaled Stand- offs,2 (ft/lb*i//3)	18 lbs centered in cubical	4.4 kg PETN prime cord divided into 20 strings hanging from roof	4200 lbs of TNT	15 tons TWF stored at time of accident	100 kg to 1200 kg TMT in full scale	charge quanti- ties varied from 1800 kg to 45,000 kg
Number of Tests	V/N	-	K/N	N/N	2	5
Accident or Test	accident	test	accident	accident	t e t	test
Component or Building Description	3 welt cubical with roof (hardaned) in pre- engineered type build- ing.	Frangible "mini-well" built adjecent to mage- zine	36" R/C morth wall 12" R/C south wall 26" R/C south wall earth backed 12" cinder brick west wall (40x14x36 ft bidg)	concrete building above ground, no earth cover	Full scale 1/10 scale and 1/5 scale models of earth covered bldg with reinforced concrete walls and roof	Various brick and con- crete walled and roofed buildings, some with earth mounding
Ref.	e	Î	ŝ	9	(d)	(q, r, ,
10 . 10 . 10 .	2	*	ĸ	5 ¢	27	58

General Notes	Tests were used to refine and validate a dabris prediction model	Test objective use to determine affect of rock rubble berm on debris velocity and angle	Object of test use to determine if propagation could occur. bebria mas- surements usre sec- ordery	Measured debrie velocities from 1/4 scale and full scale were almost equal
Nissile Nep	yes	8	pertial	debris very directional; all fregmenta ulthin 300' full acale
Debria Velocity Measured	89 Å	59	2	89
Debris Nees Neesured	Yes	2	pertial	765
Failure Nodes Observed	local breach and flexu- ral; debria throan	three fail- ure modes observed: 1) 3 major debris 2) 2 major debris 3) beel separation (one piece)	structure destroyed and debris thrown large distances	wells wells supports for charges; wells broken nei for cased charges
Energy/ Bidg. Vol.	0.001 to 0.02 (b/ft ³	0.004-04		1 kg/m3
Scaled Stand- offs,z (ft/lb*i/3)	0.5 < z < 7.9 ft/lb ³	centered charges: 0.2 lb 0.6 lb 1.8 lb in 1/15 scale	centered charge 500,000 lbs	primarity, qua- sistatic loading
Number of Tests	F	22	-	•0
Accident or Test	test	test	test	test
Component or Building Description	Full, half and quarter scale component tests of reinforced concrete, mesony and metal usalts; venting condi- tions included fully vented, partially vented, and closed	Three different rein- forced concrete air- craft shelters; tests conducted in 1/15 scale; all three shel- ter types tested with and without rock rubble berm	Modular concrete and steel beam, earth cov- ered igloos	Full scale and 1/4 scale reinforced con- crete residential buildings subject to large internal loading for cased and uncased charges
Ref. No.	~	э	>	2
 Ko.	8	8	ĥ	32

TABLE 4. SUMMARY OF EXISTING DATA (Concluded)

12

TABLE 4 REFERENCES

- (a) Vargas, L. M., Hokanson, J. C., and Rindner, R. M., Explosive Fragmentation of Dividing Walls, prepared for ARRADCOM, SwRI Project 02-5793, August 1980.
- (b) Baker, W. E., Westine, P. S., Kulesz, J. J., Wilbeck, J. S., and Cox, P. A., A Manual for the Prediction of Blast and Fragment Loading on Structures, DOE/TIC-11268, U. S. Department of Energy, Albuquerque Operations Office, Amarillo Area Office, November 1980.
- (c) Bowles, P. M., and Polcyn, M. A., J-5 Mishap Investigation: An Analysis of Debris Distribution and Damage Indicators, Arnold Engineering Development Center, Arnold Air Force Station, Tennessee, AEDC-TMR-87-V6, March 1987.
- (d) Volz, R. D., and Kiger, S. A., Evaluation of the Separated Bay Concept for a Munition Assembly Complex: An Experimental Investigation of the Department of Energy Building 12-64 Complex, U.S. Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station, Vicksburg, Mississippi, Final Report, September 1983.
- (e) Riis, F., Third Generation Aircraft Shelter. Debris Throw and Air Blast Caused by Accidental Explosions in the Ammunition Cubicle. Report III. Model Tests, Scales 1:20
 and 1:100, Fortifikatorisk Notat 149/80, November 1980.
- (f) Ward, J. M., "DISTANT RUNNER--Debris Recovery and Analysis Program for Events 4 and 5," Minutes of the 20th DoD Explosive: Safety Seminar, August 1982.
- (g) Ward, J. M., Swisdak, M. M., Jr., and Lorenz, R. A., Modeling of Debris and Airblast Effects from Explosions Inside Scale Hardened Aircraft Shelters, Naval Surface Weapons Center, VA, NSWC TR 85-470, May 1985.
- (h) Anon., Modellversuche fur Overirdische Explosivestoffmagazine, Basler and Hofmann, Zurich, Switzerland, B 952-3, August 1979.
- (i) Gabrielsen, et al., Response of Arching Walls and Debris from Interior Walls Caused by Blast Loading, URS 7030-25, Final Report, February 1975, URS Research Company, San Mateo, CA.
- (j) Edmunds, J. E., Experiments to Determine Debris Formation from Corrugated Steel and Brick Walls, URS Research Company, San Mateo, CA, Final Report, January 1970.
- (k) Westine, P. S., and Kineke, J. H., Jr., "Prediction of Constrained Secondary Fragment Velocities," The Shock and Vibration Bulletin, Volume 48, Part 2, pp. 183-192, September 1978.
- (1) LaHoud, P. M., "Effectiveness of TM 5-1300 Cubicles Added to Existing Buildings," *Minutes of the 22nd Explosives Safety Seminar*, Volume I, Anaheim, CA, August 1986, pp. 201-238.
- (m) Jenssen, A., "Proof Test of an Ammunition Magazine Headwall and Door Using HEST," Minutes of the 23rd Explosives Safety Seminar. Volume II, Atlanta, GA, August 1988, pp. 1507-1564.
- (n) Swisdak, M. M., Jr., "Analysis of the Debris Produced by a Processing Building Accident," Minutes of the Twenty-Third Explosives Safety Seminar, pp. 1167-1180, Atlanta, GA, August 1988.

- (o) Vretlad, B. E., and Eriksson, S. E., "Results of an Explosion in a Swedish Munition Storage," Minutes of the 23rd Explosives Safety Seminar, Volume I, Atlanta, GA, August 1988, pp. 1143-1165.
- (p), Boisseau, F. X., "Model Test of a Particular Earth Covered Workshop Building," Minutes of the 23rd Explosives Safety Seminar, Volume I, Atlanta, GA, August 1988, pp. 429-446.
- (q) Henderson, J., and Rees, N. J. M., "Joint Australian/UK Stack Fragmentation Trials: Preliminary Phase 3 Report," *Minutes of the 23rd Explosives Safety Seminar*, Volume I, Atlanta, GA, August 1988, pp. 709-730.
- (r) Bowman, F., et al., "Joint Australian/UK Stack Fragmentation Trials: Phase 1 Report," Minutes of the 21st Explosives Safety Seminar, August 1984, pp. 1461-1484.
- (s) Henderson, J., et al., "Joint Australian/UK Stack Fragmentation Trials: Phase 2 Report," Minutes of the 22nd Explosives Safety Seminar, August 1986, pp. 1867-1886.
- (t) Bowles, P. M., Oswald, C. J., Vargas, L. M., and Baker, W. E., Building Debris Hazard Prediction Model, Final Report for SwRI Project 06-2945, prepared for Bernard Johnson Incorporated under Mason & Hanger-Silas Mason Co., Inc., Contract H0760103, U.S. Government Contract DE-AC04-7DP-00487, November 1990.
- (u) Strybos, J. W., Bowles, P. M., Lewis, M. J., Jr., and Marchand, K. A., Scaled Debris Throw of Third Generation Norwegian/US Aircraft Shelters: Data Summary Report, prepared for the Norwegian Defence Construction Service, Oslo, Norway, November 1990.
- (v) Lewis, J. J., Jr., Friesenhahn, G. J., and Nash, P. T., Modular Igloo Test: Test Report, prepared for Ogden Air Logistics Center, Hill AFB, Utah, MMW-TR-88-71002 ACD, March 1989.
- (w) Forsen, R., "Experiments Used for Comparison of Blast Damage to Full Scale and One Fourth Scale Reinforced Concrete Structures," Minutes of the Twenty-fourth Department of Defense Explosives Safety Seminar, St. Louis, Missouri, August 28-30, 1990.

SECTION III

REVIEW OF RELATED ANALYSIS AND COMPUTER PROGRAMS

Computer programs and analysis procedures currently used for predicting debris hazards can be separated according to the elements identified under Table 3 above. These are identified in Table 5.

TABLE 5. EXISTING SOFTWARE				
Item	Topic	Computer Programs	Predictive Procedure	
1.	Shock Loading	SHOCK, BLASTINW	Computer Prediction	
2.	Gas Pressure Load	FRANG	Computer Prediction	
3.	Structural Breakup	SDOF programs	Computer Prediction	
4 .	Debris Velocity	None identified	Impulse/Momentum Calculation or Empirical	
5.	Debris Throw	MUDEMIMP, TRAJ	Computer Prediction	
6.	Roll or Ricochet	None identified	Empirical	

All of the above software was exercised and compared for compatibility with explosions in aircraft shelters. A brief description of each is provided as follows.

A. SHOCK

The SHOCK computer code (6) provides one computerized method for estimating internal shock loads. This code calculates the blast impulse and pressure on all or part of a cubicle surface which is bounded by one to four non-responding reflecting surfaces. The code calculates these loads from the incident blast wave and from the waves reflecting off of each adjacent surface. It uses these results to determine the maximum average pressure on the blast surface from each incident and reflected wave and the total average impulse from the sum of all the waves. The duration of this impulse is also calculated.

SHOCK includes a reduced area option which allows determination of average shock impulse over a portion of a surface or at a single point on the surface. Loads over an entire component, over a local area, or at a point directly across from a charge can be determined using the SHOCK code.

Results of the SHOCK code have been compared to measured shock loading phase pressures and impulses in a rectangular box structure (5). The measured peak pressures did not agree well with the SHOCK predictions, but the predicted impulses correlated reasonably well. One drawback of the code is that it does not account for the effect of reflections off the wall opposite the loaded wall, nor does it account for gas pressure load contributions. If the room is large and the explosives charge is close to the surface being analyzed compared to the distance to the opposite surface, the opposite surface will have little influence and SHOCK results are reasonable. This is not true when the charge is centered in the building.

B. BLASTINW

The BLASTINW code, described by Britt, et al. (7), treats the combined shock wave (including multiple reflections off walls) and explosive gas pressure produced by conventional high explosive detonations in a closed, nonresponding, rectangular, box-shaped room. The shock wave effects can only be calculated for bare, spherical TNT explosive charges; however, the gas pressure model can treat an arbitrary mixture of several explosive components. The code has the capability to treat multiple non-simultaneous explosions in a room, modifications of shock arrival times and peak pressures to account for Mach stem effects, and the option to obtain pressure and impulse waveforms averaged over a number of target points on a wall. It does not account for movement of any of the walls or the roof.

The theoretical background for the BLASTINW code is described in Reference 7. Initial shock loads are predicted using free-field curve fits to blast data in Reference 8 and are converted to wall shock loads using results from hydrocode calculations (9). This shock wave reflection model is in good agreement with the standard TNT pressure and impulse peak values for reflection at normal incidence over the pressure range from 1 to 90,000 psi. The code has been validated for selected cases for pressure up to about 1,000 psi at oblique reflection angles. Effects of wall reflections are accounted for by postulating the detonation of image charges behind each wall, with proper timing. Waveforms for the loads are obtained by fits to modified exponential decays for positive phases, and exponential times sine functions for negative phases. The code purports to properly handle Mach reflections, and it does account for loads from multiple shock reflections for all walls in the assumed closed room. The gas pressure model has been validated up to high pressure levels for TNT and PETN and to lower levels for other explosives (10).

Options exist for running the code to compute only shock loads, only gas loads, or the two combined. If gas phase loads are desired, these loads are calculated separately and are then added numerically to the shock loads. The gas phase of loading is based on Reference 11, but has been modified to make it more efficient. Gas pressure arrival time is based on fits to test data. BLASTINW will handle multiple detonations of up to 20 explosive charges, of any desired mass and detonation delay, and at any locations within a box-shaped room. Loads can be calculated at up to 20 target locations. An option can also be exercised to obtain pressure and impulse averages over a number of points on a wall. The code runs on an IBM-PC or compatible computer. The biggest drawback of BLASTINW is that it will not allow an open wall or venting of any kind. As stated earlier, the room is assumed to be nonresponding.

C. FRANG

The FRANG analysis program, described by Wager and Connett (12), calculates a time history of gas pressure and impulse which result from an explosion inside a rectangular room. The code considers the effect of the escape of gas from the room through vents, both uncovered and covered by a frangible panel (an exterior surface designed to break loose and vent quickly enough to limit internal explosion effects). The vent area is a function of the panel displacement with time. Uncovered vents have a constant vent area. In addition to the time history of the gas pressure and impulse, FRANG calculates the change in displacement, velocity, acceleration, and vent area of the panel with time. The gas pressure decays with time, and the calculation continues until the gas pressure drops below 0.1 percent of the peak gas pressure. Required input for the code includes charge weight and type, room volume, covered and uncovered vent areas, covered vent perimeter, unit surface weight of frangible panel, initial recessed depth of the panel, the shock impulse on the panel, and the analysis time step. As currently structured, this program will only allow input of one uncovered and one covered area. There must be at least one uncovered or one covered vent area, or the program fails; the code must be able to calculate a decay in the gas pressure. Other limits to the code are defined by the data on which the code is based. The ratio of charge weight to room volume, W/V, must lie between 0.001 and 2.0 lb/ft³. The scaled specific impulse cannot exceed 2,000 psi-msec/lb^{1/3}. The scaled unit surface weight must be less than 300 lb^{2/3}/ft². If these ratios are not within the stated limits, the calculated gas impulse may be underestimated.

FRANG modifies the input reflected shock impulse acting on the frangible panel, I, to a reduced reflected shock impulse. The input shock impulse would be equal to the reflected shock impulse if the reflecting surface were of infinite mass. Since the mass of the panel is finite, the panel will not cause full reflection of the shock waves which strike it. Thus, the code modifies the input impulse to account for panel movement.

The FRANG code has an option to print a history of gas pressure and impulse, frangible panel acceleration, velocity, displacement, and effective vent area at 1 msec intervals. Also, the printout will indicate the initial conditions immediately after the explosion, the conditions at the point when the vent area reaches its maximum size (time of critical venting), and the conditions when the gas pressure reaches 0.1 percent of its peak value and the calculation stops.

The FRANG code provides reasonable estimates of the gas pressure history for a detonation in a rectangular bay with one frangible, venting wall or roof. The only way to use this code with more than one venting surface is to modify the input, e.g., use the total vent area and perimeter of all vent surfaces with an area weighted average unit weight. Results obtained using this input modification are questionable though, mainly due to differences in the actual unit surface weight of each panel.

D. MUDIMEMP

The MUDEMIMP code, for Multiple-Debris Missile Impact Simulation, is used to determine the hazardous debris arcs for each structure analyzed. This code, written at Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory (NCEL), uses a probabilistic approach to cover variations and uncertainties of launch/flight characteristics of each individual debris missile from an explosion. It starts by using the Monte Carlo random sampling technique to select a set of launch/flight parameters for a single debris piece. It will then calculate the trajectory, impact range, and terminal kinetic energy of that piece. The Monte Carlo process and trajectory calculations are then repeated for all the debris missiles from an explosion. The code outputs a histogram of the accumulated number of critical (kinetic energy greater than 58 ft-lb) debris as a function of impact range. Hazardous debris arcs can be established using these histograms. A detailed description of the input and output information for the MUDEMIMP code is contained in Reference 13. The five main launch/flight parameters required to run the code are listed below:

- o debris mass,
- o initial velocity,
- o initial trajectory angle,
- o drag coefficient,
- o drag area factor.

The code input is in the form of probability distributions which describe the possible range of values for each major parameter. As discussed earlier, parameters are chosen by the code for each individual debris piece by randomly selecting from these distributions. The distributions available to describe the five launch/flight parameters are:

- o exponential,
- o normal,
- o uniform,
- o Weibull,
- o constant,
- o beta, or
- o log normal.

Significant changes to MUDEMIMP were made during the effort described in Reference 3. The principal changes are listed below:

- Addition of missile roll or ricochet after initial impact.
- Acceptance of trajectory angles greater than 90 degrees.
- Selection of debris initial conditions has been changed to not be completely randomly selected. Excluded are combinations of velocity, trajectory, and mass, which are all extremes. Such combinations will not occur.
- The maximum allowed velocity is the average plus three standard deviations.
- Debris densities for any grid include missiles landing in the grid and those passing over the grid.
- Downrange, the grid areas expand by a constant 5-degree angle on each side.

E. COMPARISON OF PROGRAMS

The two programs which allow prediction of shock phase loading were specifically developed for box-shaped cubicles. All input and output is for this geometry, and does not allow calculations for any other geometry. The shape of HAS is sufficiently different from that of a cubical to warrant development of new shock calculation software. This was accomplished under this Phase I effort for the third generation HAS geometry.

Another deficiency noted in existing software is that the above programs work independently to predict loads and response. It is clear, especially for an accurate prediction of the gas pressure history, that response of all structural elements must be linked to load prediction. This is partially completed in the FRANG program, which tracks venting as a single movable panel is pushed away from a vent area by the internal load. FRANG was adopted for use with QDRACS with input specified as described in Section IV; however, it is recommended that improvements be made for Phase II to account for improved coupling between response and venting.

The program MUDEMIMP, which uses TRAJ as a subroutine, has been recently updated by Bowles et al. One improvement is the addition of the prediction of debris roll and fragment ricochet after first impact. This software is widely accepted, including the DDESB, in the prediction of debris throw prediction. This software was utilized in the QDRACS program.

SECTION IV

DEVELOPMENT OR REVISION TO ANALYSIS METHODS AND COMPUTER CODES

An analysis procedure which includes the steps indicated in Table 2 has been developed and programmed into software named QDRACS. The following paragraphs describe the elements of the QDRACS program, which are illustrated by the flow chart in Figure 1.

A. USER INPUT

Upon starting the software, the user is asked to choose the type of shelter to be analyzed. At this time, only the U.S. third-generation HAS is available, others can be added during Phase II. The menu is presented as an example of the user-friendly software format of the program. This selection will allow use of stored shelter geometry data specific to the selected shelter type. The true geometry of a third generation HAS is that of an arch cross-section, which is currently idealized as the collection of five flat surfaces, with the front and end representing two additional surfaces, as shown in Figure 2.

Each surface is then divided into rectangular elements, interconnected at corners by nodes. In Figure 3, the shelter is "flattened" to better show all plements. The shelter geometry is defined under an x,y,z orthogonal coordinate system (the same used to define positions of weapons stacks) with the origin located in the front left corner of the structure. The floor is not considered a source of debris for the purpose of this study, but d is a reflecting surface thereby increasing shock loads on other surfaces. The program has stored x,y,z coordinates of all nodes and hence the location of all element and surface corners. The program will calculate all element and surface midpoint coordinates. The program includes stored data on the concrete thickness and the dept! of soil cover (if any). This information is not utilized in calculating the shock loading; however, it is used later in the calculation of shelter response to load and debris formation and throw. Variations on these parameters can be examined by changing the data file.

Possible improvements to this geometry representation should be considered in Phase II. A finer grid mesh could be used, however connectivity of elements would be necessary to represent debris pieces that are larger than a single element. Also, a different scheme will be necessary to account for shocks which arrive at an element due to surface reflections.

B. SHOCK LOAD PREDICTION ON INTERNAL SURFACES

The adoption or modification of existing programs was felt to be inappropriate since they do not model a structure with the geometry of typical aircraft shelters. A shock load prediction program specific to HAS was developed using a methodology similar to that in the BLASTINW program where direct shocks and shock reflections off adjoining surfaces are accounted for through ray tracing from image charges. Also similar to BLASTINW, the method used will analyze multiple charge locations. At this time, however, QDRACS does not distinguish times of arrival of shocks from different munitions stacks or from reflections. Impulses of separate shocks are calculated then added together and treated as a single triangular pulse and the peak pressure is taken as the largest of any one shock. It is recommended that time phasing of shocks be considered in Phase II. The scheme used to calculate shock loading includes the following steps which are described further in subsequent paragraphs:



-

.

.

Figure 1. QDRACS Flow Diagram



,

-

•••

Figure 1. QDRACS Flow Diagram (Concluded)





Figure 2. Approximate Shelter Geometry for QDRACS



Figure 3. Grid, Surface, and Node Definition for Shelter

- 1. Determine standoff from each charge to each element center.
- 2. Determine distance from each reflecting surface to each element.
- 3. Determine distance from each charge to each reflecting surface.
- 4. Sum 2 and 3 for surface reflection standoff.
- 5. Calculate pressure and impulse from each charge and standoff combination (including reflections).
- 6. Sum impulses.
- 7. Select maximum pressure.
- 8. Use single triangular pulse shape to calculate duration.

1. Calculate Standoffs

Standoffs will be calculated in a series of steps. First, distances from each charge location to the center of each element are calculated. This will give us the standoff for all direct or "line of sight" shock wave reflections on each element from the various charges.

The second step is to account for secondary reflections off the various shelter surfaces. This must be accomplished for each element. Secondary reflections will be treated by the same means as a "line of sight" shock, except that the standoff will include the total distance from the charge to the nearest point on the reflecting surface then to the center of the element under consideration. This is accomplished for all reflecting surfaces except the one on which the element is located. For example, when considering an element on Surface 3, then all reflecting surfaces but 3 should be included. The total standoff is in two parts, first from the charge to the reflecting surface, then from the reflecting surface to the element.

2. Calculate Shock Loading on Elements

Once standoffs are defined, then shock loads can be calculated. The multi-pulse shock loading phase, which includes the initial and all reflected shocks, is approximated as a single triangular pulse. The shock load profile will have a peak pressure equal to the largest peak of any of the individual pulses and will have an impulse of the sum of the impulses in all pulses. A non-responding or rigid structure is assumed when calculating the shock load phase, hence all surfaces are considered to remain intact and act to reflect the shock as if they were rigid. Later in the analysis of structural motion, individual elements are allowed to move under the shock load.

Shock pressures and impulses are calculated by a subroutine, SHOCK (not the program "SHOCK" referenced earlier), which uses a data file for reflected airblast curve given in Figure 4-7 of the newly revised AFM 88-22 (14). The data file, which includes 200 entries for both pressure and impulse each paired with a scaled standoff, was taken from the electronic version of that document which was developed by David Hyde of the U.S. Army Waterways Experiment Station. An interpolation scheme was programmed to determine values between points in the data file. The scheme is based on a spline curve fit to data points on each side of the value of interest.

The pressures and impulses calculated are for normal (90-degree) reflections. It is clear that not all arriving pulses strike normal to the surface, and oblique reflections occur. However, this is a very good approximation, at least to 39 degrees for strong shocks (the regular reflection angle limit) and at much greater angles for weak shocks. All strong shocks will be due to close standoffs, and thus relevant to elements near the charge, which means shallow angles. Elements at angles greater than 39 degrees will likely experience weak shocks. The use of normal reflected data for all predictions is reasonable and certainly conservative (will overpredict loads). Phase II studies may include angle of shock incidence and account for off-normal reflections.

3. Combine Shocks

Each element will have numerous shock reflections calculated. These are lumped as a single triangular pulse. For each element, the pressures are scanned and the largest value which is used as the peak shock pulse pressure. For each element, the impulses for all shocks are summed. Pulse durations are calculated by using the triangular shape, where duration equals twice the summed impulse divided by the peak pressure. An array is created that summarizes the shock load at the various elements. This provides the shock load distribution over the interior surface of the shelter.

C. GAS PRESSURE LOAD PREDICTION ON INTERNAL SURFACES

The steps involved in definition of the gas pressure load on individual elements is as follows.

- 1. Calculate area of shelter which fails due to shocks.
- 2. Add area of shelter front to (1) to determine total vent area and treat as a single vent panel.
- 3. Calculate vent panel perimeter.
- 4. Calculate area weighted average of vent panel weight/area.
- 5. Run FRANG.
- 6. Obtain i_{AMAX} and i_{TOTAL}.
- 7. Combine gas impulses with shock loads.
- 8. Check for additional structural failure.

As indicated above, the program FRANG was adopted for this phase I effort. This program was modified as a subroutine and incorporated into QDRACS. Before FRANG is called by QDRACS, the venting characteristics must be defined as input. These include vent area, vent perimeter (where leakage occurs), vent panel weight, and applied shock impulse. The following paragraphs expand upon the analysis steps involved.

1. Calculate Vent Area and Perimeter

The shelter surface area available for venting of gas pressures depends upon that which fails under load. Two modes of failure are examined. One where the slab is overwhelmed by intense shock load causing breakup into small pieces (similar to wall breach) and a second mode where slab failure occurs due to slab rotations and extensions, resulting in large missiles. Portions of the shelter surface may receive insufficient load to cause failure, which becomes important when considering a small NEW. A scan of the shock load on all elements is made to determine if the response will be breach failure, large slab failure, or no failure. A total failed area is calculated summing all failed elements. The front wall (doors) is considered to be unconstrained and free to move, whether structural failure of the panel occurs or not. The entire front wall area is always included in the vent area.

The vent area is considered to act as a single vent panel. This is a limitation of the FRANG program which cannot analyze multiple vent panels. To account for the breakup of the shelter into multiple panels, the perimeter length term used in FRANG was calculated by considering the total perimeter length of destroyed areas. Side-by-side elements which both failed were not considered to contribute to the vent perimeter along the edge connecting the two. All elements were summed for this condition, and the perimeter length summed only for edges between failed and non-failed elements. A minimum perimeter was maintained, however, including all edges joining all surfaces.

2. Vent Panel Weight and Applied Shock Impulse

FRANG requires input of the panel weight and applied shock impulse. The panel can include combinations from arch, front, and rear wall elements, which will have different thickness and receive different shock loads. Also, the user may want to investigate the effects of earth berming on the shelter, which can be accomplished with QDRACS. Berming will add mass to covered elements. To account for the distribution of weights and loads, an area weighted average was calculated for both. The area of each failed element was multiplied by the weight and all were summed then divided by the total destroyed area. The same type of averaging was made for shock impulse.

3. Run FRANG to Obtain Impulse, then Recheck for Failure

The QDRACS program then calls the FRANG subroutine to calculate gas load history. FRANG output includes the peak gas pressure, gas impulse to the time of critical venting (i_{AMAX}) , and the total gas impulse (i_{TOTAL}) . The maximum venting occurs when the vent panel has moved out to a distance where the perimeter area (perimeter length times distance) is equal to the panel area. At this point the venting is considered to be through an unobstructed area and continues until pressure drops to zero. The elements which make up the vent panel will gain additional velocity from the gas load. The i_{AMAX} is combined with individual shock impulses for all of these elements. Elements which did not fail due to the shock load did not contribute to the vent panel. To these, the i_{TOTAL} is combined with individual shock impulses. Once the appropriate gas impulse is added to shock impulse for each element, a second scan is made to determine if additional slab failures occur. This allows definition of all elements which will be considered for debris throw.

D. STRUCTURAL RESPONSE, BREAKUP, AND DEBRIS VELOCITY

As already mentioned, two modes of structural breakup have been considered in the QDRACS model. The first mode is where a slab is overwhelmed by intense shock load causing breakup into small pieces and the second mode where slab failure occurs due to slab rotations and extension, resulting in large missiles. Each element is checked to determine which type of response occurs, and the resulting debris velocity is calculated. More specifically, the following steps are taken:

- 1. Check all elements for mode of response.
- 2. Form debris groups.
- 3. Calculate debris mass and velocity in format for MUDEMIMP.

1. Wall Breach

The first mode is due to the combined effects of a stress wave transferred into the slab by the shock and the applied load overcoming the direct shear capacity of the slab. The stress wave is in compression until it reaches the outside free slab surface where it reflects as a tensile pulse. This causes spall if the tensile capacity of the slab is exceed. The depth into the slab where spall fractures can be formed depends on the duration and peak pressure of the stress wave. At the same time, the concrete is responding to direct shears produced by the applied load. Failure of the concrete results in a breach in the slab. Such a "breach" is characterized by small fragmentation of the concrete, which disengages and is thrown separately from the rebar.

Criteria were selected for the project to define when this mode of response occurs. This was difficult due to the possibility of numerous separate stacks of weapons and reverberation of the shock within the structure. It was felt that breach would result only from shocks which occur relatively close in time. Gas load is not expected to be important to slab breach.

In developing criteria for breach, several references were studied. This includes guidance provided by Ross (14), who has developed an expression for the critical impulse to result in slab breach as follows:

$$i_{ee} = (2\sqrt{2}/3) h\{[(1-q)\rho, +q\rho,][(1-q)\sigma_{ed} + q\sigma_{ed}]\}^{1/2}$$
⁽¹⁾

113

where h = slab thickness

q = steel ratio

- ρ_c = density of concrete
- ρ_r = density of steel
- σ_{cd} = dynamic tensile strength of concrete
- σ_{rd} = dynamic ultimate strength of rebar

Also, Bowles, et al., specify criteria for what is called "close-in" failure based on test observations. This reference identified that for scaled standoffs of less than 1 ft/lb^{1/3}, concrete panels tested were "rubblized" by the blast. These criteria are a function of standoff and charge quantity alone and do not include slab thickness. Their tests were for a limited range of slab thicknesses of interest to their study.

Hader (15) provides a comprehensive summary of published data relating to wall breach for both cased and uncased munitions. His work includes the effect of slab thickness. He plots data for scaled slab thickness, $T/W^{1/3}$, versus scaled standoff, $R/W^{1/3}$. The plots are very comprehensive, including 96 data points for bare charges, 31 of which were conducted by the author. Another plot of cased weapons data is given including 37 data points, 15 of which were conducted by the author. In his plots are division lines representing the onset of spall and perforation or breach. The author points out the difference in cased and uncased weapons effects, the cased resulting in much more severe damage.

The information presented by Hader was chosen to establish breach criteria for QDRACS because his work accounts for slab thickness and the effects of cased munitions, which are representative of munitions inside HAS. The Ross method has the potential to account for these effects and should be studied further in Phase II. The curves by Hader are log linear and can be represented by the following equations:

	Cased Charges	Uncased Charges
Spall Limit:	$T/Q^{1/3} = 0.12(R/Q^{1/3})^{-0.4}$	$T/Q^{1/3} = 0.06(R/Q^{1/3})^{-0.565}$
Breach Limit:	$T/Q^{1/3} = 0.094 (R/Q^{1/3})^{-0.4}$	$T/Q^{1/3} = 0.03 (R/Q^{1/3})^{-0.565}$

For: T and R in meters and Q in Kg

These fits can be unscaled for the wall thickness of interest and converted to English units. This provides the following criteria for the arch portion of the structure which has an average thickness of 28 inches.

	Cased Charges	Uncased Charges
Spall Limit:	$5.34 = W^{0.467} R^{-0.4}$	$0.91 = W^{0522} R^{-0.545}$
Breach Limit:	$6.8 = W^{0.467} R^{-0.4}$	$1.8 = W^{0.522} R^{-0.565}$
	For: 1	R in feet and W in lbs

It was decided that choice of the spall limit would be too conservative, but that the perforation criteria were unconservative, the latter especially in the light that individual stacks and not the entire NEW are used with the criteria. The final choice is to use the average of these two limits. Thus, the following criteria were established for determining if breach occurs.

$$6.1 = W^{0.467} R^{-0.4} \tag{2}$$

Note that these criteria do not include the gas phase loading. Phase II studies should investigate to determine it is a correct assumption that gas loading does not contribute to breach.

As stated, QDRACS will check each stack against each element to determine if breach will occur. If two stacks are close together relative to their distance from a particular element, then their effects should be combined when comparing for breach. For this reason it was necessary to define that all munitions close to one another would constitute a stack and not be defined separately. The distance of 10 feet was chosen, as this is a scaled distance of 1 ft/lb^{1/3} unscaled for a 1,000-pound explosive weight. Thus, all munitions within a 10-foot radius shall be considered a single stack.

2. Rotation and Extension Failure

If the load is not severe enough to cause breach, then gross slab rotations and flexure response can result in breakup. This type of response is expected to develop large missiles with the exception of rubble formed at hinge locations. A criterion was chosen to specify when this type of failure would occur. The criterion is based on bending response of a single element. If the combined shock and gas impulse is greater than 2,000 psi msec, then this failure is determined to occur.

3. Form Debris Groups

After the response mode of each element is determined, QDRACS then forms debris groups. This is accomplished by scanning all elements on a single surface to determine how many fail as small debris (due to close-in loading), how many fail as large pieces (due to far-range loading), and how many do not fail. The process is repeated for each surface. Two debris groups for each surface are formed, one containing all small debris and the other containing all large debris. These groups are used in the debris throw analysis. The small and large debris are isolated in this manner to allow separate calculations for each debris type.

4. Debris Velocity and Mass

Debris velocity and mass must be defined in a format compatible with the MUDEMIMP program which was chosen for debris throw analysis. It is widely recognized that the conversion of applied impulse into debris momentum gives conservative estimates of velocity. Several references (5 and 6) offer less conservative methods for velocity calculation based on empirical observations. While improvements over simple momentum calculations, these methods are primarily based on test data for explosive weights less than 300 pounds and much, but not all, of the test data is for unconfined explosions where the shock load is the driving force. The situation for HAS is that the gas pressure load contributes to a significant portion of the debris velocity. In developing QDRACS, it was decided to use the impulse-momentum relationship, considering the combined shock and gas impulse, to calculate velocity. For these debris, the velocity calculated is taken as an average equal to 60 percent of this value. These selections are made based on recommendations in Reference 5. A normal distribution is used with a standard deviation of 14 percent of the maximum.

Debris mass is established by the two group types discussed earlier. The groups consisting of small debris from breached elements will have mass defined using criteria in Reference 5. This is corroborated by observations in the DISTANT RUNNER tests where debris sizes on this order were collected. An exponential mass density function is assumed with an average mass, m_{avg} , calculated by the following equation:

 $m_{avg} = 0.10$ [(rebar spacing)² (cover thickness) (density)]

The large debris resulting from slab rotations and extension was arbitrarily chosen to equal an entire element. Thus the mass for these groups is considered to be a constant with zero deviation. The velocity for such pieces is taken as a constant as well.

E. DEBRIS THROW AND ROLL AFTER IMPACT

The program MUDEMIMP described earlier has been incorporated as a subroutine to QDRACS. The subroutine will be called for calculations on each debris group. There may be two groups for each surface. Each group is analyzed separately and results summed as appropriate to account for debris thrown in the same direction.

MUDEMIMP requires definition of trajectory angle, drag area, and drat coefficient distributions. These are all made using recommendations from Reference 5. The MUDEMIMP output gives the number of hazardous fragments (those with impact energies greater than 58 ft-lb) per 600 ft² are found at various distances from the explosion. This format is complementary to debris hazards criteria established by the DDESB.

The MUDEMIMP program was improved by Bowles, et al., (5) to account for the distance traveled by debris after first impact due to roll or tumble. This feature is also used in the QDRACS calculations.

SECTION V

COMPARISON OF CODES WITH EXISTING TEST DATA

Comparisons have been made with the DISTANT RUNNER results for Events 4 and 5. Currently, QDRACS only predicts concrete missile throw to the sides of the shelter. The program evaluates response and debits throw from each side separately. The results for each side will be the same if the weapons are stacked symmetrically inside the shelter, resulting in the same loads on each side of the building. Otherwise, different results are expected.

The results of the comparison between QDRACS and DISTANT RUNNER are provided in Table 6. These calculations are for unbermed shelters, which were the type used in the Event 4 and 5 tests. These two cases were analyzed once again, but with an earth berm covering the shelter with the results included in Table 6 for comparison purposes. The earth berm used in the analysis included a 2-foot cover on the roof, a 4-foot cover on the slant, and a 10-foot cover on the side.

ISTANT	ODRACS	ODPACS
UNNER	(no earth cover)	(with earth cover)
820 [•]	680	490
1300*	1230	860
	820* 1300*	820° 680 1300° 1230 * Based on O-D Criteria of 62 W

These results are reasonable, especially in light of the fact that the 62 $W^{1/3}$ criteria are based on an extrapolation of the DISTANT RUNNER test data. The researchers did not measure a debris density of 1/600 ft² at the distances above. The QDRACS code does predict greater throw distances, but at lower debris densities.

A listing of loading and operating steps for QDRACS can be found in the appendix. The code can be executed with or without earth cover using existing data files. The user also has a choice of executing and viewing results from either Event 4 or Event 5.

SECTION VI

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PHASE II

Throughout this report, recommendations have been made for the improvement of the prediction methods and software development. A summary of these and other recommendations is provided below. No particular priority has been given to these recommendations, as they are all considered important for improvement of the prediction model.

- o An effort should be made to account for breakup, the structural response before failure of multiple structural elements, and the formation of multiple venting paths and vent panels in calculation of gas pressure loads. Venting through breached areas may require use of a vent area ratio to account for the many leakage paths. This is an ambitious goal, but would be a great benefit to improving the accuracy of this model, in particular, and a great benefit to many different applications.
- o Improvement of the shock prediction methods should be made. Inclusion of angle of shock reflection and the phasing of shock arrival times and durations is important. Consideration should be given to sequential detonations based on primary fragment time of arrival.
- o Use of a finer grid mesh (smaller elements) would improve loads prediction and allow for better segregation of local response effects. Connectivity between elements is required to treat side-by-side elements, which respond the same, together in the analysis.
- o Improved definition of breakup under various load conditions is necessary. Criteria for onset of breach and slab failure should be studied, along with improved classification of debris size distributions.
- o Correlation between debris size and velocity calculation is necessary. Currently all sizes are treated the same; then a standard deviation is applied over an assumed normal distribution.
- o Velocity determination for breached areas should include drag load effects on small pieces as the gas load vents through the rubble. This is a different approach than that used currently in FRANG. The current method, developed for vent panels in operating bays, is applicable to large missiles whose motion is dominated by the applied gas pressure. Smaller pieces in a rubbled area will have gas flow around the pieces to vent to the outside. This is a drag type loading.
- o Software improvements include
 - Additic⁻ l geometry data bases for additional shelter types such as the joint-US/NATO or the Norwegian shelter.
 - Improved format for user input, allowing specification of earth cover, placement of exterior barricades, and specification of weapon types. For the latter, a data base of weapons types can be included in the software which has all NEW and TNT quivalence information. Thus, the user can call out weapons by their name, such as MK82, rather than requiring input of NEW and TNT equivalences.

- Output can be customized to meet user needs.
- o Currently, the program only accounts for DOD Hazard Class/Division 1.1 mass detonating weapons. Class/Division 1.2 items are not mass detonating. Also, many have 1.3 components which, while not affecting the shock load phase, are important in calculation of the gas loading phase. The program can be modified to account for differences in hazard classification of warheads and rocket motors.
- o The model needs to include hazards predictions in all directions (front, side, rear) and all possible fragment types. This includes primaries, metal ring, door frame, and others.
- o The effects of earth berming on structural breakup must be studied. All current data are for air-backed slabs. Soil-backed slabs will most likely have differences in spall formation and also change breach conditions.

REFERENCES

- 1. DOD 6055.9, Ammunition and Explosives Safety Standards, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, July 1984.
- Ward, Jerry M., DISTANT RUNNER Debris Recovery and Analysis Program for Events 4 and 5, Naval Surface Weapons Center, White Oak Laboratory, Silver Spring, MD, 28 April 1982.
- 3. Moseley, Patricia K., and Whitney, Mark G., Prediction of Blast and Debris from an Accidental Explosion Inside a Norwegian Aircraft Shelter, Final Report, SwRI Project No. 02-5881, Joint Study Performed with Norwegian Defence Construction Service, NDCS Contract 13600/79/B/FBT II/AJ/AJ/720.9; Southwest Research Institute, San Antonio, TX, February 1981.
- 4. Riis, F., Third Generation Aircraft Shelter. Debris Throw and Air Blast Caused by Accidental Explosions in the Ammunition Cubicle. Report III. Model Tests, Scales 1:20 and 1:100, Fortifikatorisk Notat 149/80, November 1980.
- 5. Bowles, P. M., Oswald, C. J., Vargas, L. M., and Baker, W. E., Building Debris Hazard Prediction Model, Final Report for SwRI Project 06-2945, prepared for Bernard Johnson Incorporated under Mason & Hanger--Silas Mason Co., Inc., Contract H0760103, U.S. Government Contract DE-AC04-76DP-00487, November 1990.
- 6. Anon., SHOCK Users Manual, Version 1.0, Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Port Hueneme, California, January 1988.
- Britt, J. R., Drake, J. L., Cobb, M. B., and Mobley, J. P., BLASTINW User's Manual, ARA 5986-2, Final Report 2, Contract DACA39-86-M-0213, with U. S. Army Waterways Experiment Station, April 1986.
- 8. Kingery, C. N., and Bulmash, G., Airblast Parameters from TNT Spherical Air Burst and Hemispherical Surface Burst, ARBRL-TR-02555, Ballistic Research Laboratory, 1984.
- 9. Hikida, S., and Needham, C. E., Low Altitude Multiple Burst (LAMB) Model, Volume I: Shock Description, S-Cubed-R-81-5067, S-Cubed, 1981.
- Britt, J. R., Internal Blast Environment from Internal and External Explosions: A User's Guide for the BLASTIN, CHAMBER, TUNREF, and BLASTX Codes, Science Applications International Corporation, SAIC 405-89-3-, prepared for U.S.A.E. Waterways Experiment Station, December 1989.
- 11. Proctor, J. F., Internal Blast Damage Mechanisms Computer Program, NOLTR 72-231, Naval Ordnance Laboratory, 1972.
- 12. Wager, P., and Connett, J., FRANG User's Manual, Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Port Hueneme, CA, May 1989.
- 13. Huang, L. C. P., Theory and Computer Program for the Multiple Debris Missile Impact Simulation (MUDEMIMP), Naval Facilities Engineering Command, Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Program No. Y0-995-01-003-331, June 1984.
- 14. Air Force Manual AFR 88-22, Structures to Resist the Effects of Accidental Explosions, Revision 1 (Six Volumes), Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, Virginia, November 1990.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

A. AIRCRAFT SHELTER DEBRIS

Bousek, Ronald R., "High Explosive Testing of Hardened Aircraft Shelters," Symposium Proceedings. Part 2. The Interaction of Non-Nuclear Munitions with Structures, U. S. Air Force Academy, Colorado, May 10-13, 1983.

Jenssen, A., and Riis, F., Third Generation Aircraft Shelter. Debris Throw and Air Blast Caused by Accidental Explosion in Ammunition Cubicle. Report II. Pressure Measurements Within Steel Model, Scale 1:75, Fortifikatorisk Notat 150/80, November 1980.

Marchand, Kirk A., and Bowles, Patricia M., Scaled Tests and Debris Analysis of Model Aircraft Shelters, Draft Final Report, SwRI Project No. 06-4164-001, for The Norwegian Defence Construction Service, Oslo, Norway; Southwest Research Institute, San Antonio, TX, September 1991.

Moseley, Patricia K., and Whitney, Mark G., Blast and Debris from Explosion Inside Norwegian Aircraft Shelters, Interim Letter Report under SwRI Project 02-5881 for Norwegian Defence Construction Service; Southwest Research Institute, March 4, 1980.

Moseley, Patricia K., and Whitney, Mark G., Prediction of Blast and Debris from an Accidental Explosion Inside a Norwegian Aircraft Shelter, Final Report, SwRI Project No. 02-5881, Joint Study Performed with Norwegian Defence Construction Service, NDCS Contract 13600/79/B/FBT II/AJ/AJ/720.9; Southwest Research Institute, San Antonio, TX, February 1981.

Riis, F., Third Generation Aircraft Shelter. Debris Throw and Air Blast Caused by Accidental Explosions in the Ammunition Cubicle. Report III. Model Tests, Scales 1:20 and 1:100, Fortifikatorisk Notat 149/80, November 1980.

Swisdak, Michael M., Jr., Aircraft Shelter Model Test (ASMT) Follow-up Analyses, NSWC TR 86-472, Naval Surface Weapons Center, Silver Spring, MD, 30 September 1986.

Ward, J., Operation DISTANT RUNNER Debris Data Base, Volumes 1-3, prepared for Defense Nuclear Agency, 1982.

Ward, Jerry M., DISTANT RUNNER - Debris Recovery and Analysis Program for Events 4 and 5, Naval Surface Weapons Center, White Oak Laboratory, Silver Spring, MD, 28 April 1982.

Ward, Jerry M., et al., Modeling of Debris and Airblast Effects from Explosions Inside Scaled Hardened Aircraft Shelters, NSWC TR 85-470, Naval Surface Weapons Center, Silver Spring, MD, 3 May 1985.

Whitney, Mark G., Bowles, Patricia Moseley, and Polcyn, Michael A., Aircraft Shelter **Design Comparison**, Final Report, SwRI Project No. 06-2061, for Norwegian Defence Construction Service, Oslo, Norway; Southwest Research Institute, San Antonio, TX, March 1988.

B. GENERAL

Ahlers, E. B., Debris Hazards, A Fundamental Study, IIT Research Institute Project No., 8231, DASA-1362 (no date).

Ahlers, E. B., "Fragment Behavior Discussions for Storage of Ammunition and Explosives," Minutes of the 11th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar, September 1969.

Anon., SHOCK Users Manual, Version 1.0, Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Port Hueneme, CA, January 1988.

Ayvazyan, H., Dede, M., Dobbs, N., Whitney, M., and Bowles, P., Structures to Resist the Effects of Accidental Explosions. Volume 2. Blast, Fragment, and Shock Loads, Special Report No. ARLCD-SP-84001-VOL-2, December 1986.

Baker, W. E., Parr, V. B., Bessey, R. L., and Cox, P. A., Assembly and Analysis of Fragmentation Data for Liquid Propellant Vessels, NASA Report CR-134538, Contract NA53-16009, January 1974.

Baker, W. E., et al., Workbook for Estimating Effects of Accidental Explosions in Propellant Ground Handling and Transport Systems, NASA Contractor Report 3023, August 1978.

Baker, W. E., et al., A Manual for the Prediction of Blast and Fragment Loading on Structures, DOE/TIC-11268, U.S. Department of Energy, Albuquerque Operations Office, Amarillo Area Office, November 1980.

Barnett, R. L., Costello, J. F., and Feinstein, D. I., Debris Formation and Translation, IIT Research Institute, IITRI Project M6103, November 1966.

Barnett, R. L., and Hermann, P. C., Fragmentation of Reinforced Concrete Slabs, IIT Research Institute, IITRI Project No. J6107, October 1968.

Boisseau, F. X., "Model Test of a Particular Earth Covered Workshop Building," *Minutes of the Twenty-Third Explosives Safety Seminar, Volume I*, Atlanta, GA, 9-11 August, 1988, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, VA.

Bowles, P. M., and Baker, W. E., Distribution of Potential Debris and Fragments for an Accidental Explosion in the Proposed Large Altitude Rocket Cell (LARC) at Arnold Engineering Development Center, AEDC-TR-85-49, November 1985.

Bowles, Patricia Moseley, and Polcyn, Michael A., "Debris Hazard at a Rocket Motor Test Cell Facility--An 'Accidental' Study," *Minutes of the Twenty-Second Explosives Safety* Seminar. Volume I, Anaheim, California, 26-28 August 1986, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, Virginia.

Bowles, P. M., Debris Distribution from an Accidental Explosion in the Arnold Engineering Development Center J-5 Rocket Motor Test Facility, AEEDC-TR-87-1, January 1987.

Bowles, P. M., Whitney, M. G., and Baker, W. E., Fragment and Debris Hazard Evaluation Problem Definition and Safety Assurance Plan, SwRI Final Report for 06-1819, prepared for Mason & Hanger--Silas Mason Company, Inc., Amarillo, TX, August 1987.

Bowles, Patricia Moseley, Whitney, Mark G., and Polcyn, Michael A., "Q-D Requirements for New Norwegian Aircraft Shelter Design," *Minutes of the Twenty-Third Explosives Safety Seminar*. Volume I, Atlanta, GA, 9-11 August 1988, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, VA. Bowles, P. M., Oswald, C. J., Whitney, M. G., and Baker, W. E., Fragment and Debris Hazard Evaluation, SwRI Project 06-2362, prepared for Mason & Hanger--Silas Mason Co., Inc., Contract H07620102, U. S. Government Contract DE-AC04-76-DP-00487, April 1989.

Bowles, P. M., Oswald, C. J., and Whitney, M. G., Fragment and Debris Hazard Evaluation: Computer Listings and Documentations, SwRI Project 06-2362, prepared for Bernard Johnson, Inc., under contract with Mason & Hanger--Silas Mason Co., Inc., April 1989.

Bowles, P. M., and Oswald, C. J., "Building Debris Hazard Prediction Model," Minutes of the Twenty-fourth Department of Defense Explosives Safety Seminar, St. Louis, Missouri, August 28-30, 1990.

Bowles, P. M., Oswald, C. J., and Vargas, L. M., "Building Debris Hazard Evaluation Test Program," *Minutes of the Twenty-fourth Department of Defense Explosives Safety Seminar*, St. Louis, Missouri, August 28-30, 1990.

Bowles, Patricia M., Oswald, Charles J., Vargas, Luis M., and Baker, Wilfred E., Building Debris Hazard Prediction Model, Final Report, SwRI Project 06-2945, prepared for Bernard Johnson Incorporated under contract to Mason & Hanger-Silas Mason Co., Inc.; Southwest Research Institute, San Antonio, TX, February 1991.

Bowman, F., Henderson, J., Rees, N. J. M., and Walker, J., "Joint Australian/UK Stack Fragmentation Trials," *Minutes of the 21st DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar, Volume 2*, pp. 1461-1484, August 1984.

Britt, J. R., Drake, J. L., Cobb, M. B., and Mobley, J. P., BLASTINW User's Manual, ARA 5986-2, Final Report 2, Contract DACA39-86-M-0213, with U. S. Army Waterways Experiment Station, April 1986.

Building Debris Dispersion Prediction Model for Establishing Safe Separation Distances for Explosive Handling or Processing Buildings, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board Technical Paper No. 13, October 1990.

Bulmash, Gerald, Kingery, Charles N., and Coulter, George A., Velocity Measurements of Acceptor Wall Fragments from the Mass Detonation of Neighboring Above-Ground Barricaded Munition Storage Magazine Model, Technical Report BRL-TR-2719, US Army Ballistic Research Laboratory, Aberdeen Proving Ground, MD, March 1986.

Char, W. T., "Simplified Approach for Design of Buildings Containing Accidental Explosions," Minutes of the 11th DDES Explosives Safety Seminar, September 1969.

Charron, Y. J., Estimation of Velocity Distribution of Fragmenting Warheads Using a Modified Gurney Method, Air Force Institute of Technology, Wright-Patterson AFB, OH, AFIT/GAE/AA/79S-1, September 1979.

Dehn, J., Probability Formulas for Describing Fragment Size Distributions, Army Armament Research and Development Command, ARBRL-TB-02332, June 1981.

Edmunds, J. E., Experiments to Determine Debris Formation from Corrugated Steel and Brick Walls, URS Research Company, Burlingame, CA, Report URS-751-4, January 1970.

Feinstein, D. I., Fragmentation Hazards to Unprotected Personnel, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Report No. IITRI J6176, January 1972.

Feinstein, D. I., "Fragmentation Hazard Evaluations and Experimental Verification," Minutes of the 14th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar, September 1974.

Forsen, R., "Experiments Used for Comparison of Blast Damage to Full Scale and One Fourth Scale Reinforced Concrete Structures," *Minutes of the Twenty-fourth Department of* Defense Explosives Safety Seminar, St. Louis, Missouri, August 28-30, 1990.

Fugelso, L. E., Weiner, L. M., and Schiffman, T. H., Explosion Effects Computational Aids, Final Report BARD Project No. 02-1540, June 1972.

Fugelso, L. E., and Rathmann, C. E., Effect of Earth Cover on Far-Field Fragment Distribution, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, December 1973.

Gabrielsen, B. L., Response of Wall Panels Subjected to Blast Loading, ASCE National Structural Engineering Meeting, Baltimore, MD, April 1971.

Gabrielsen, B., Wilton, C., and Kaplan, K., Response of Arching Walls and Debris from Interior Walls Caused by Blast Loading, URS Research Company, URS 7030-23, February 1975.

Gurney, R. W., The Initial Velocities of Fragments from Bombs, Shells and Grenades, BRL Report No. 405, September 1943.

Hader, Hansjorg, "Effects of Bare and Cased Explosives Charges on Reinforced Concrete Walls," Symposium Proceedings, The Interaction of Non-Nuclear Munitions with Structures, U. S. Air Force Academy, Colorado, May 10-13, 1983.

Helseth, Einar S., and Jenssen, Arnfinn, "Underground Ammunition Storage Magazines," Minutes of the Twenty-Second Explosives Safety Seminar. Volume I, Anaheim, California, 26-28 August 1986, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, Virginia.

Henderson, J., and Rees, N. J. M., "Joint Australian UK Stack Fragmentation Trials, Preliminary Phase 3 Report," *Minutes of the Twenty-Third Explosives Safety Seminar*. Volume II, Atlanta, GA, 9-11 August, 1988, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, VA.

Hikida, S., and Needham, C. E., Low Altitude Multiple Burst (LAMB) Model, Volume I: Shock Description, S-Cubed-R-81-5067, S-Cubed, 1981.

Hokanson, J. C., et al., Fragment and Debris Hazards from Accidental Explosions, prepared by SwRI for Naval Surface Weapons Center, NSWC-TR 85-114, July 1981.

Horoschun, G., Investigation into the Debris Hazard Generated by Rocks on Earthfill Traverses Surrounding Potential Explosion Sites, Department of Housing & Construction, Commonwealth of Australia, Report No. 85-08, November 1985.

Huang, L. C. P., Theory and Computer Program for the Multiple Debris Missile Impact Simulation (MUDEMIMP), Naval Facilities Engineering Command, Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Program No. Y0-995-01-003-331, June 1984.

Huang, L. C. P., Sensitivity Study of Debris Launch Characteristics on Debris Safety Distance, Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Draft Report, September 1984.

Jenssen, Arnfinn, "Proof Test of an Ammunition Magazine Headwall and Door Using HEST," Minutes of the 23rd Explosives Safety Seminar, Volume II, Atlanta, GA, August 1988, pp. 1507-1564.

Kossover, David, Dobbs, Norval, and Caltagirona, Joseph, "Engineering--Quantity/Distance Analysis of Ammunition and Explosives Operations," *Proceedings of the Fourth International* Symposium on the Interaction of Non-nuclear Munitions with Structures (volume 1), Panama City Beach, Florida, April 17-21, 1989. Kot, C. A., and Turula, P., Air Blast Effects on Concrete Walls, Argonne National Laboratory, Report No. ANL-CT-76-50, July 1976.

Kot, C. A., and Pap, J., "Spalling of Concrete Walls Under Blast Load," Transactions of the Fourth International Conference on Structural Mechanics in Reactant Technology, San Francisco, CA, August 1977.

Kot, C. A., Valentin, R. A., McLennan, D. A., and Turula, P., Effects of Air Blast on Power Plant Structures and Components, NUREG/CR-0442, ANL-CT-78-41, U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission under Interagency Agreement DOE 40-550-75-October 1978.

Krauklis, P., and Bedford, A. J., Fragmentation Data Analysis: 1. Computer Program for Mass and Number Distributions and Effects of Errors on Mass Distributions, Australian Defence Scientific Service, Maribyrnong, Australia, Report 549, November 1974.

Kulesz, J. J., Moseley, P. K., and Parr, V. B., "Prediction of Debris Weight and Range Distributions from Accidental Explosions Inside Buildings," *Minutes of the 19th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar*, August 1980.

LaHoud, Paul M., "Effectiveness of TM 5-1300 Cubicles Added to Existing Buildings: A Case History, Milan Army Ammunition Plant Load Assembly and Pack (LAP) Building A-2," *Minutes of the Twenty-Second Explosives Safety Seminar. Volume I*, Anaheim, California, 26-28 August 1986, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, Virginia.

Leondi, M. F., Dynamic Modeling of Post Failure Conditions of Reinforced Concrete Subjected to Blast, ARRADCOM, LCWSL, Dover, NJ, March 1979.

Linnerud, H. J., An Assessment of MILL RACE Debris/Ejecta Data, prepared by Geo-Centers, Inc., for Defense Nuclear Agency, DNA-TR-82-50, December 1982.

Longinow, A., Waterman, T. E., and Napadensky, H. S., "Modeling Debris Effects Produced by a High Yield Explosion," *Minutes of the 20th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar*. Volume *I*, August 1982.

Mars, Larry, "Blast Characteristics Resulting from Internal Detonations Inside a Blast Chamber," Proceedings of Second Symposium on the Interaction of Non-Nuclear Munitions with Structures, Panama City Beach, Florida, April 15-18, 1985.

Marsh, J. E., and Talmon, T., "Aerial Photography Applications in Debris Studies," Minutes of the 20th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar, Volume 2, August 1982.

Mattern, S. F., "Peacekeeper Quantity-Distance Verification Program. Part 1. Analytical and Experimental Program for Quantity-Distance Evaluation of Peacekeeper Missiles in Minuteman Silos," *Minutes of the 21st DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar, Volume 2*, pp. 1209-1231, August 1984.

McCleskey, F. R., "Quantity-Distance Prediction Model," Minutes of the 20th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar, Volume 2, August 1982.

McCleskey, F. R., Drag Coefficients for Irregular Fragments, Kilkeary, Scott & Associates for Naval Surface Warfare Center and Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, NSWC TR 87-89, February 1988.

McCleskey, F. R., Quantity-Distance Fragment Hazard Computer Program (FRAGHAZ), Kilkeary, Scott & Associates, Inc., prepared for Naval Surface Warfare Center and Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, February 1988. McVay, Mark K., Spall Damage of Concrete Structures, USAEWES Technical Report SL-88-22, prepared for US Army Corps of Engineers, June 1988.

Melichar, J. F., A Preliminary Investigation of Analytic Debris Estimation Procedures, URS Research Co., No. DAH-20-69-C-0135, February 1970.

Merz, H. A., "The Effects of Explosions in Slightly Buried Concrete Structures," Proceedings of the Fifth International Symposium on Military Applications of Blast Simulation, Stockholm, Sweden, May 1977.

Merz, H. A., "Debris Hazards from Explosions in Above-Ground Magazines," Minutes of the 19th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar, September 1980.

Millavec, William A., and Isenberg, Jeremy, "The Response of Reinforced Concrete Structures Under Impulsive Loading," Symposium Proceedings, Part 2, The Interaction of Non-Nuclear Munitions with Structures, U. S. Air Force Academy, Colorado, May 10-13, 1983.

Modellversuche fur Oberirdische Explosivstoffmagazine, Volumes I-III, Basler & Hofmann Ingenieure und Planer, Zurich, Switzerland, B952-2, B952-3, B952-4, 1979.

Moseley, P. K., and Whitney, M. G., Blast and Debris from an Accidental Explosion Inside a Norwegian Aircraft Shelter, Southwest Research Institute, San Antonio, TX, prepared for Norwegian Defence Construction Service, SwRI Project No. 02-5881, February 1981.

Oswald, Charles J., "Development of Predictive Methods from Test Data for Breakup of Building Components and Debris Roll," *Minutes of the Twenty-fourth Department of Defense* Explosives Safety Seminar, St. Louis, Missouri, August 28-30, 1990.

Oswald, C. J., Whitney, M. G., Marchand, K. A., Bowles, P. M., Fragment and Debris Hazard Evaluation Test Requirements and Test Plan, SwRI Project 06-2362, prepared for Bernard Johnson, Inc., under contract with Mason & Hanger--Silas Mason Co., Inc., March 1989.

Pittman, J. F., Blast and Fragments from Superpressure Vessel Rupture, Naval Surface Weapons Center, Report No. NSWC/WOL/TR 75-87, February 1976.

Porzel, F. B., "Synopsis of a General Method for Predicting Fragment Size Distribution."

Rees, N. J. M., and Henderson, J., "UK Collaborative Explosives Safety Test Programme," Minutes of the Twenty-Third Explosives Safety Seminar. Volume I, Atlanta, GA, 9-11 August 1988, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, VA.

Rinehart, J. S., Stress Transients in Solids, Hyperdynamics, Santa Fe, NM, 1975.

Ross, C. Allen, and Rosengren, Paul L., Jr., "Expedient Nonlinear Dynamic Analysis of Reinforced Concrete Structures," Proceedings of Second Symposium on the Interaction of Non-Nuclear Munitions with Structures, Panama City Beach, Florida, April 15-18, 1985.

Ross, C. A., et al., Concrete Breaching Analysis, AFATL-TR 81-105, Air Force Armament Laboratory, Eglin AFB, FL, December 1981.

Ross, C. A., Thompson, P. Y., and Tedesco, J. W., "Split-Hopkinson Pressure-Bar Tests on Concrete and Mortar in Tension and Compression," *ACI Materials Journal*, V. 86, No. 5, September-October 1989.

Schippers, J., "Estimation of Explosion Damage to Urban Structures in the Netherlands," Minutes of the 18th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar, September 1978. Shreyer, H. L., and Romesberg, L. E., Analytical Model for High Explosive Munitions Storage, Mechanics Research Inc., Albuquerque, NM, June 1970.

Smith, D. R., Joachim, C. E., Davis, L. K., and McMahn, G. W., Effects of Explosions in Underground Magazines, Technical Report SL-89-15, Department of the Army Waterways Experiment Station, Corps of Engineers, prepared for Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, October 1989.

Smith, W. D., Fragment Hazard Investigation Program: Validation of the Monte Carlo Simulation Model, Naval Surface Warfare Center, NSWC TR 86-187, October 1987.

Swisdak, M. M., Jr., Aircraft Shelter Model Test (ASMT) Follow-up Analysis, Naval Surface Weapons Center, NSWC TR 86-472, September 1986.

Swisdak, Michael M., Jr., "Analysis of the Debris Produced by a Processing Building Accident," *Minutes of the Twenty-Third Explosives Safety Seminar. Volume I*, pp. 1167-1180, Atlanta, GA, 9-11 August, 1988, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, VA.

Tancreto, J. E., and Helseth, E. S., "Effect of Frangible Panels on Internal Gas Pressures," Minutes of the Twenty-First Explosives Safety Seminar, Houston, TX, August 1984.

Thurston, R. S., and Mudd, W. L., Spallation Criteria for Numerical Computations, LASL, September 1968.

Vargas, L. M., Hokanson, J. C., and Rindner, R. M., Explosive Fragmentation of Dividing Walls, prepared for ARRADCOM, SwRI Project 02-5793, August 1980.

Volz, R. D., and Kiger, S. A., An Evaluation of the Separated Bay Concept for a Munition Assembly Complex; An Experimental Investigation of the Department of Energy Building 12-64 Complex, U.S. Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station, Vicksburg, MI, Final Report, September 1983.

Vretblad, Bengt E., and Eriksson, Siwert E., "Results of an Explosion in a Swedish Munition Storage," *Minutes of the Twenty-Third Explosives Safety Seminar*, Volume 1, Atlanta, GA, 9-11 August, 1988, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Alexandria, VA.

Wachtell, S., "Comparison of Blast Response-Scaled Versus Full-Sized Concrete Structures," Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, October 1968.

Wager, P., and Connett, J., FRANG User's Manual, Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Port Hueneme, CA, May 1989.

Ward, J., Blast/Fragment Hazards Associated with the Accidental Detonation of a MK82 Bomb Pallet, Naval Surface Weapons Center.

Watson, A. J., Hobbs, B., and Wright, S. J., "Scaling Explosive Damage to Reinforced Concrete Beams and Slabs," *Proceedings of the First International Conference on Structures* Under Shock and Impact, Cambridge, Massachusetts, July 1989.

Weals, F. H., ESKIMO I Magazine Separation Test, Naval Weapons Center, NW-TP-5430, April 1973.

Willoughby, A. B., Wilton, C., Gabrielsen, B. L., Zaccor, J. V., A Study of Loading Structural Response and Debris Characteristics of Wall Panels, URS Research Company, Burlingame, CA, July 1969.

Wilton, C., Gabrielsen, B. L., and Kaplan, K., "Failure Strengths of Wall Panels Under Explosive Loading," *Minutes of the 15th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar*, Vol. 1, September 1973.

Wolfe, William E., and Coltharp, David R., "Predicting Concrete Spall Resulting from Dynamic Loading," *Proceedings of Second Symposium on the Interaction of Non-Nuclear Munitions with Structures*, Panama City Beach, Florida, April 15-18, 1985.

Wolfersberger, J. R., "Concrete Breaching Data Base Search and Concrete Penetration Analysis," *Proceedings of Second Symposium on the Interaction of Non-Nuclear Munitions* with Structures, Panama City Beach, Florida, April 15-18, 1985.

Wright, R. S., Coltharp, D. R., Vretblad, B., and Balazs, P., "Blast Response Tests of a Swedish-Norwegian Structure," *Proceedings of: Internationales Symposium Interaktion Konventioneller Munition Mit Schutzbauten*, Mannheim, West Germany, March 1987.

Zaker, T. A., "Trajectory Calculations in Fragment Hazard Analysis," Minutes of the 13th DDESB Explosives Safety Seminar, September 1971.

Zaker, T. A., Fragment and Debris Hazards, Technical Paper 12, Department of Defense Explosives Safety Board, Washington, D.C., July 1975.

(The reverse of this page is blank.)

APPENDIX

QDRACS OPERATING INSTRUCTIONS

- 1. Create Directory QDRACS: Type MD QDRACS
- 2. Change to QDRACS Directory: Type CD QDRACS
- 3. While in the QDRACS Directory, create Data Subdirectory: Type MD DATA
- 4. Copy all Files to Directory QRACS. Use the appropriate floppy and hard drive. A and C are assumed here: Type COPY A:*.* C:\QDRACS
- 5. After completion of copying, type QDRACCFG, while in the QDRACS Directory, and:
 - a. Select your monitor type.
 - b. Select mouse if present.
- 6. Copy the session file to the data directory to run a test case: Type COPY QDRACS.SES C:\QDRACS\DATA
- 7. If the user decides not to set up a subdirectory DATA, then user must edit the Q.BAT program and set the %dpath% environment variable to the appropriate path for the data directory.
- 8. To analyze a case involving a preset earth cover depth: Type COPY EARTH.DAT QDRACS.INP

-OR-

- 9. To analyze a case involving no earth cover: Type COPY NOEARTH.DAT QADRACS.INP
- 10. To analyze Event 4, initialize the session file as indicated below and when executing QDRACS, select using a previous session file on the displayed menu. Use Item 9 or 10 above as desired before running QDRACS: Type COPY EVENT 4.DAT C:\QDRACS\DATA\QDRACS.SES

-OR-

- 11. To analyze Event 5, initialize the session file as indicated below and when executing QDRACS, select using a previous session file on the displayed menu. Use Item 9 or 10 above as desired before running QDRACS: Type COPY EVENT5.DAT C:\QDRACS\DATA\QDRACS.SES
- 12. Run the QDRACS program by executing the Q.BAT file as indicated below: Type Q